Space Junk

Vol. 1

Paul Michaels

PM3

Copyright © 2023 Paul Michaels

All rights reserved

The characters and events portrayed in this book are fictitious. Any similarity to real persons, living or dead, is coincidental and not intended by the author.

No part of this book may be reproduced, or stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without express written permission of the publisher.

ISBN-13: 9781234567890
ISBN-10: 1477123456

Cover design by: Art Painter
Library of Congress Control Number: 2018675309
Printed in the United States of America

Contents

Title Page

Copyright

Cover

***Disclaimer for Mature Audiences (18 Years+)***

Dobrah Line Art

Chapter One:

Chapter Two:

Chapter Three:

Chapter Four:

Chapter Five:

Chapter Six:

Chapter Seven:

Chapter Eight:

Cover

***Disclaimer for Mature Audiences (18 Years+)***

This Story contains sexual content not suitable for those who don’t like fun. Which is a shame. And if you are one of the people under the age to read this, you know the drill. You have to close this file down, replace your retinas and erase the memory of reading this from your brain… Hey, I don’t make the rules. But other than that, enjoy the smut, my Fellow Connoisseur of Culture!

(And if you enjoy my work please become a patreon at patreon.com/PaulMichaels)

____________________________________________________

Dobrah Line Art

Space Junk

Story by Paul Michaels

Chapter One:

The Abandoned Vessel

Space always seems so quiet. But only if they knew what lurks behind the stars.

And for a certain crew of space truckers. They're normal everyday routine of fairing cargo between the beta sector and the colony is about to change forever.

***

"Hey, Captain." The first mate said as she walked up to Deborah. "We found something interesting on our sensors. There might be a ship floating out there in the void."

Deborah turned away from her console and looked at the navigator. "Show me," she demanded.

***

That day had been uneventful. Both the crew and the cargo were loaded without any problems. It was still early afternoon when they came upon an empty vessel drifting through the void of space. Since it wasn't really a threat, they decided to take a look to see if it was salvageable.

"Beth, can you tell me who the ship belongs to?" Deborah asked her first mate. Beth nodded.

"This vessel is registered to the United Dominion Fleet under the name of Galaxy Prime. She has been out of service for eight years now?" Beth told her captain what the results were when they got closer to the ship using the scanners.

"Are there any life readings?”

“Negative. No life readings.”

“Hmm. Is there radiation or anything hazardous?" Deborah asked. Beth shook her head.

"Nothing but dead silence. I have no idea why this ship is here, but it is definitely out of place for a Dominion vessel to be out here. What do you think we should do now?" Beth asked. Deborah shrugged.

She then turned on the comms to speak to the crew in the rest of the ship.

"May, Mike and James meet me at the docking station. I'll brief you when I get there," she told her crew mates.

A buzzing came back over comms, "Aye Aye, Cap."

Deborah sighed, "Beth you have control of the ship."

"Roger that, captain. I'll be on the usual frequency. I'll let you know if anything changes." Beth said as she sat in the captain's chair.

"You know. I'm getting too old for this space adventure crap." Deb muttered as she made her way to the door out of the command deck.

"So you're going to retire at the age of 45? Is that what you're saying?" Beth teased her friend.

Deborah just laughed, "You know I'm kidding, Beth. I just can't move around like I used to."

Beth chuckled, "Yeah, I guess you're right. Come on, let's go see if there’s anything we can salvage."

Deborah nodded and walked out of the bridge. As soon as they entered the corridor, she could see the three other crew mates waiting by the hatchway. Once there, she stopped and waited until she saw the three others enter the corridor.

***

"Okay, I'm going to run down the story again," she began. "When we got closer to the ship, but our scanners still haven't picked up anything except for the fact that the ship is a United Dominion vessel, Corvette class. There is no sign of power and no signs of life. We did not want to approach too close because there's a chance we might disturb whatever happened here and cause more damage. But if there's a chance we salvage anything, we'll do the normal rates split amongst the crew." She paused for a second.

Mike spoke up, "Grabbing salvage off a Dominion ship? You’re gutsy, boss."

"I am. So we'll suit up and do a space walk to explore the ship. I don't want any of us to take unnecessary risks, so I want to remind everyone that if something happens, I will be taking full responsibility."

"Understood, Captain. I won't let you down." Mike replied. James and May of the crew agreed with him.

Deborah stepped forward once they finished their briefing, "Let's get suited up. I hope we find some good stuff. May tell me if you notice anything mechanically wrong with the ship."

The engineer nodded to her captain.

***

They all nodded and headed off to the airlock.

Once inside, each person had to get into the suits. It took less than five minutes for them to finish getting ready as they were ready to begin the spacewalk.

"Beth, we're ready. Is the Sunray in position?" Deb asked over her helmet comms.

"Yes, I am Deb," Beth replied. "We're in position; we can go ahead and start our close range scan."

Deborah nodded. "Alright, let's get to work then people."

***

The hatch to the airlock that leads out to space opens up on the Sunray. Soon, the four crew mates step into the vacuum of space. They have to wear their spacesuits because of the vacuum.

Deborah could hear Beth's voice coming through her helmet, "Nothing new on the close range scanners. Everything is still normal, Captain."

“Roger that. Beginning our space walk.” The Captain said.

While approaching the ship. Deborah could see the others were following behind her as they skimmed along the outer hull. After a few seconds, they came upon the airlock to the Dominion ship.

"May, can you open the door?" Deborah asked, "The auto controls are down right now."

May took the lead as she pressed the button on the control panel and attached one of her tools to the panel. A moment later, the airlock opened and they were able to enter what appeared to be a small airlock room.

"Looks like the life systems are down, captain. We're going to need to do a little work here to see if we can get them back up and running."

Deborah nodded at her engineer. "That's fine, May. Let's go ahead and start checking the system. Do me a favor and tell me if your tech finds anything else out of order."

"Roger, Cap."

May gave the captain a thumbs up.

***

After a short time, May returned to the captain's side again.

"It looks like everything is back up and working. But the Dominion ship is running on emergency power. So it's best to keep our suits on captain." May said.

Deborah nodded, "Good point. Well let's head to the bridge and see if there are any data logs on the computer. Mike, can you go and check if there's anything in there storage? James hang here at the airlock for now."

"Sure thing, Cap."

James stayed where he was, looking around the room by the airlock. He noticed a large cabinet that had several computers stored inside it. Curious, he walked over to it and pulled it out from the wall. The last thing he wanted to do was to break something so he made sure to pull gently.

Inside the cabinet, there were many hard drives and other items that looked like memory chips. Almost like micro SD cards.

He reached down and picked up one of the devices. He placed it between his fingers and examined it closely.

"Hey, Cap, what does this look like?" He asked.

Deborah got up from the console she was examining and walked over to the young man who had just found a clue. "I don't know, James. I think it might be some kind of data chip? But I never seen any that look like that."

James pulled another device out of the cabinet, "Okay, well then let's take a look at these together."

Over the comms May spoke up, “Captain I scanned the Nav Com and started on the ship’s computer.”

“Copy that, May.”

Deborah looked back at James with curious expressions. "Alright, I think we’re done here. James, bring those devices with you. May, I think James found some computers here by the airlock. Can you scan them and see if the Dominion ship has any data logs on them? Tell me if you find anything."

"Yes ma'am."

May comes back to where James and Deborah are and begins to run diagnostics on the computers while the captain and James examine the devices.

Within a few minutes, May tells the captain.

"Captain, the Dominion ship has no records. No matter how much I try to access the computers, they're all encrypted or damaged beyond repair."

"What do you make of these?" Deborah asked as she holds up the small SD drive devices that James found.

"That’s funny? They look like data storage devices to me. They're too small to hold anything more than a few gigabytes of data though? No bodies uses these things anymore," May replied, "So whatever information they store, I'm guessing it's compressed somehow? Or they might be used as keys for something? But it's hard to tell without accessing them."

"Well, you're right. We'll have to do that later. I want to focus on finding anything valuable first. I don't want the Dominion breathing down our necks if they knew we were on their ship. And if those machines in the cabinet really do contain important information, I'd rather not damage them."

"Yeah, you're right. Let's keep moving."

***

As May helped the captain fix the broken power cables, the rest of the crew members continued their search.

After a moment Mike came in on the comms, he found something in the storage hold.

"Cap! There's a strange box back here. Looks like it's locked. Might be important."

"Roger that... May, any luck getting the ship in working order?"

"No ma'am. Nothing's working in the systems except for the life support and emergency lights. I don’t think we can get her seaworthy without major repairs."

"Damn. And here I thought we could bring back a whole ship. Just are luck to find a ship and not be able to bring it home. Haah… Put the light on high in the storage room. I need to see what's inside."

"Doing so now."

“Mike, we’ll be coming your way. It will take a minute to reach you.” Deborah said over the comms.

“Aw. The Captain was worried about me. I’ll always remember this day, captain.” Mike flirted back.

“Pff! I’m two decades older than you kid.” Deborah shook her head at her subordinate.

Mike responded back one more time, “Age is but a number Cap.”

“...” Deborah wasn’t going to continue with his little game.

“I wish he would flirt with me? Why does he only focus on you Deb?” May asked.

“Because I pay him his paycheck. Why would he be interested in a fat old hag like me May?”

“I don’t know but he does it almost every day with you and I know he’s only part time but you should have fun with him.” May says with an eyebrow lifted.

“Don’t encourage it May. Once we finished delivering our current job, Mike and James' contract with us will be completed. It will be up to them if they want to join us for another run.” Deb told May.

“Haah… Yeah I know. I just like these two part timers more than the others we have had. They are saints compared to the rest of the jerks we have hired.” May said.

***

With a click the lock turns and the hatch opens. The lighting is dim but enough to show an almost empty storage room where Mike and James were. Deborah and May were both holding flashlights, and as soon as they entered the room, they shut off their flashlights.

The light from the emergency lamps illuminated a large rectangular box, maybe four feet tall by three wide and deep.

James walked to the box and tried to lift it. "It's heavy!"

"I guess that means it's full of something valuable then." May said as she approached the box. She kneeled down and started examining its surface. She reached out with her hands and touched it, tracing the edges and seams. A few seconds passed and May stood back up.

"There’s some slots here? I think those devices James found can go in these slots? You might want to check them out," May told the captain.

Deborah nodded. "Okay, let's give this a shot."

May grabbed one of the SD devices and started to insert them into each slot. One after another, until the last one was put into place. Once all four were inserted, May turned around and looked at the device again. It had changed shape slightly. In fact, the outer shell had separated itself and made way for a new layer of machinery.

"Captain? Do you see what’s happening?" May asked.

"Yeah I can. Is everything alright?"

"Yes, just something about this thing is... different. I'm going to try and press it."

"Go ahead."

May pressed her fingertips against the top of the machine, which appeared to have been a screen once. She pushed it gently with her fingertips, and suddenly a holographic image popped up.

"What did you do?" James exclaimed.

"There is a program. I think if I solve the encryption it will unlock this case."

"Well, let's hope you're right. But if this thing kills me, I'm going to haunt you May." James said with a weary look.

"Pfft! You young kids don't know how to have fun. Just relax, I'll figure it out." May giggled as she clicked through the screens.

"You know I'm 29 right?" James retorted.

"Twenty nine years of age is so young. I remember being your age." May smiled. "Besides, there isn't anything wrong with having an older friend." She winked.

"Whatever…" James shook his head as he continued to watch May work.

***

"I like a status update, Beth." Deborah radioed in to her first mate.

"Still getting negative readings captain. Danielle and I are trying to figure out what happened to the crew. And we haven't come up with anything so far.." Beth replied over the comms.

"Okay, May is trying to open up a secured crate. Hopefully it won't be too long." The captain told Beth who was still on the ship's bridge.

Mike came back to where Deb, May and James after finishing his last sweep of the Dominion ship.

"Well I found nothing else on the ship. Did we figure out what's in the crate?" Mike asked the captain.

"Not quite yet, but May is working on it now. She has been working with me for 15 years and I think she can crack the encryption."

"Really? Well that's good news."

After ten minutes or so, May finally got the program to decrypt. A quick glance showed that there were still some things missing from the code. As May tried to press forward, she noticed that the box began to pulse and hum. Suddenly a bright flash of pink light came from the box.

"What’s that? I can see?" May exclaimed.

Deborah was the first to regain her sight as she looked at Maya then back to her computer. She saw that the program had unlocked the box. Then suddenly the words 'ancient relic' appeared on her screen.

"Beth? Are you getting any readings? Anything on radiation?"

"Negative. Nothing." Beth replied.

"Okay… May, can you scan that thing to be sure? Beth said it's not emitting any radiation. Whatever it is, hopefully it's not harmful."

May took out her scanner and scanned the object. She then looked up to her captain. "Captain, it's harmless."

Before they moved closer to the open crate and noticed a crystal that was the size of a softball sitting in the middle of it.

"Captain, what do you want us to do with this?" Mike asked.

"Well it's the only thing of value? Let's grab it and head back to the Sunray. If anyone asks, we'll say that the ship crashed and we picked up a few pieces of debris."

"Roger that!"

******

Chapter Two:

What is it?

******

Back aboard the Sunray, the entire crew sat down in the briefing room with the pink glowing crystal ball.

"Let's hear your findings, May." Deborah said.

"Ah, yes. Well, the object emits no radiation and appears to be completely harmless. It's made of a rock-like material, but its chemical composition does not match any known rocks." May said while looking at her tablet.

"Hmm. Danielle, do you have any medical readings on this thing?" Deb asked her 40 old medical officer.

Danielle shook her head.

"I don't either, captain." Danielle replied.

The crew remained silent for a moment, waiting for the captain to speak. Finally, she did.

"Well it's going to be annoying if this thing is nothing but a paper weight?" Deborah said.

"I don't know if I call it a paper weight? It's more of a night light if you ask me." Mike said with a chuckle.

Deborah nodded. "Alright, that's enough joking around. We need to go back to work. Beth we need to go over the itinerary again, make sure that everything is perfect. Everyone else, get to it."

As soon as Deborah left, the rest of them went about their daily duties.

As they left the pink crystal sitting on the table in the conference room.

***

As the crew went through their work routine. James was helping May in the engine room.

"So you need me to hold this here, May? Or should I just leave it and let you take care of it?" James asked.

May turned to look at him. "You know what, James. You're right. This is my department and I will handle it myself. Get out of my way."

James laughed and walked away.

May is a 39 year old engineer of the Sunray. She looked like a normal woman, except her face had a few wrinkles here and there. Her skin was clear, but slightly sun damaged. She has long graying black hair, tied in a bun behind her head. She had dark brown eyes and is 5'2 tall. She would always flirt with the hired part time hands that the captain brings on for each cargo trip. She knew that they weren't attracted to her but she enjoyed it anyway. But for some reason James was drawn to her right now. As he watched her, May began to smile at him and then winked.

She was wearing a yellow jumpsuit that was covered with grease stains from all her years of work. In the middle of her back, she wore a leather belt that held her tools and electronics. A couple times she adjusted her belt by hooking her fingers under it and pulling it up and down. The belt was covering her butt, but James could clearly see that she had a small cute ass.

'Jeez! The kid is sticking around huh?' May thought to herself. 'Maybe I should have taken him upstairs to the sleeping quarters.'

May wiped her forehead with her sleeve and sighed, still smiling.

***

Meanwhile, Beth was preparing food in the galley. She made a salad and brought it out to the conference room. As she sat down next to the captain, she noticed that the crew member who usually occupied the seat was gone.

"Hey, Beth? Where did Mike go? We need to finalize the plan for tomorrow."

Beth shrugged her shoulders. "He's probably working on something in his room. Why don't we just wait until he's ready?"

Deborah frowned and said, "I'm sorry if I sound rude, Beth. You don't know how much I rely on Mike. I know he's a contract worker and he's done after this trip but..."

Beth smiled. "Don't worry about it. I'll tell him to meet us in the conference room when he gets here. If you want I can take over while you talk to him."

Deborah nodded and said, "Yes, please do. I'll go look for him."

As Deborah went off, Beth grabbed a fork and took a bite of her salad. After a moment she started feeling dizzy and nauseous. Not knowing why, "Huh? Maybe my period is going to start? I'm only in my late thirties, so maybe I’m getting sick?... no, that's not possible. I ate lunch an hour ago, it's too soon for me to get sick."

***

The captain was able to contact Mike over the comms and asked him to meet her at her quarters.

Deborah was feeling better than she normally would. Like her knees weren't hurting as much which surprised her knowing that she was overweight. She knew she was getting older, but she was hoping that she could hold off the pain until she could retire in 10 years. While looking through some reports from the last few months, she heard a knock at the door.

Deborah put away her reports and called out, "Come in!"

Mike opened the door. "Hi, Deborah. What's up?"

Deborah looked at him and smiled. She really liked the young man's looks. His tall and slender body, his strong jaw and handsome face. She was starting to feel something that she hasn't felt in years. "N-Nothing much, Mike. Just making sure everyone was accounted for."

'God, what's up with me? I know May likes it when I contract out younger men. But I never thought I would be the one to fall for someone?' Deborah wondered, "Anyway, if you're done with your duties, we should decide on what route to take tomorrow."

Mike nodded his head and said, "All right. Let's all gather in the conference room then."

"N-No! We can figure it out here. If you like? It's easier for me that way," Deborah stammered out. She didn't know why but her blue jumpsuit started to feel a little beggar to her, as if her skin was shrinking.

"Okay, let's sit down then."

Once they were seated in the captain's room, Deborah began talking. "So, we have five more days left on this trip. The next planet we need to pick up is Gamma Sector Three, and that's almost ten hours away. So it might be best to just stay there and refuel, restock supplies. Then move on the the station in Gamma Sector Two.

"I don't want us to start our next journey exhausted and weak. Especially since there's a chance that we will be fighting off pirates."

As Deborah was pointing out the route to Mike. Her hair started getting into eyes, so she decided to pull out her hair tie and remove it. As she did, her hand touched the back of Mike's neck and she felt warm to her core.

This alarmed her. 'What's wrong with me? Why am I acting like this?' She pulled her hands away and put the hair tie on her desk.

"Are you okay, Deb?" Mike asked after watching her reaction.

Deborah shrugged and said, "Yeah. Don't worry about it."

"You're sweating. Did you overheat or something?" Mike asked again. He noticed how flushed she was and that her breathing sounded odd.

When she didn't respond, he quickly stood up and took her hand. "Debbie. Are you alright? You look like you have a fever."

As soon as his arm wrapped around hers, a sudden shock went through Deborah's spine and she found herself sitting at the table.

"W-Whoa! What…what happened to me?" She gasped out, "Why am I like this? What's happening to my body? This is not normal!"

"It's okay. Let me take you to Danielle" Mike said as he helped the captain stand up.

***

Mike helped the captain walk out of the captain's room and down the hall to the medical bay. Once they got there, the doctor came out and rushed them inside. As soon as the door closed, Danielle looked at the captain and said, "Deborah, what's going on?"

After some time, the captain was able to speak again. "Doctor! I don't know? Please tell me what's wrong with me? It feels like something is changing in my body."

Danielle looked at the captain and took her to the medical bay bed. There, she laid the captain down and started examining her. After a few minutes, the doctor let out a sigh and said, "Hmm? It seems you're going through menopause?"

Deborah tried to laugh but winced instead, "Menopause? I already went through that when I was 39?"

"I don't understand, either," Danielle said. "But apparently, you’re having another? And the odd thing is...it seemed to have reversed?"

"Reversed? How can that be?" The captain asked. "What are you saying doc? Explain yourself."

"That's exactly what I'm trying to do, Captain. First off, your menopausal symptoms should have been gone years ago. Most women experience hot flashes, night sweats and mood swings for most of their lives until they go into early menopause. But suddenly, all those things disappeared. Your body is producing hormones it shouldn't anymore. It's like your body’s getting younger?"

"Can't be right. Can it? These changes are unnatural."

"Well, the good news is that the changes aren't permanent. If we can get rid of whatever is causing these unusual hormonal surges, then everything will return to normal. We'll need to run some tests and see if we can figure out what's going on."

"How long is this supposed to take?" The captain asked. She knew that she could use a solution sooner rather than later.

"I'm not sure. I know that we have to run several tests before we can find out what's happening. We'll also need to try and get an accurate read on how much time we have left."

"What kind of tests?"

"CTE scans and hormone profiles. It will probably take a couple hours tops? We just gotta wait for the lab tech programs to boot up. Oh! And I think we should run a DNA test, too." Danielle said with an unusual amount of enthusiasm for the 40-year-old doctor.

'Hmmm? I don't remember the doctor acting like this when I first met her? I didn't know she could be this cute?' Mike thought as he waited in the waiting room.

"Hey Captain, should I go do something while you're going through your test? I mean, there's nothing else to do on this ship." Mike said. His jumpsuit looked like it wasn't fitting him that well. With his unusual amount of muscle growth over the last few hours, his clothes were becoming snug.

"No, sit tight. I want you to stay with me while we're waiting," said the Captain.

Mike nodded and turned to face the wall. 'Does the captain look younger? Nah! It's just my imagination. Maybe she's got a bad case of the hiccups,' Mike thought.

******

Chapter Three:

The Engineer and The First Mate Feel Young Again

*****

Meanwhile, back in engineering. May was starting to feel strange about the way her body felt. "I swear, I feel like I'm shrinking but growing too?" May was sitting at her console, her hands resting on either side of her console, which was now smaller than it once was. May wasn't a pretty woman when she was growing up because her stout figure gave her wide shoulders and narrow hips. Not the most flattering profile which she knew about but there was nothing she could do about it.

'Focus May. I need to finish my ship diagnostic before we reach our destination.' May kept herself from getting distracted by all the strange feelings she was having. "Okay, let's see... I'm detecting a high level of copper in all the parts of this ship that we're using."

May was busy typing away at her without her noticing her body changing as the once broad shoulders narrowed and thick waist became more slender, her breasts became a little bigger and her ass rounder. She was starting to look more feminine than she ever looked before.

"Yes!" May yelled suddenly. "We're almost done! I'm starting to get hungry. I wonder if James would like to eat with me?" May quickly exited her diagnostic program and stood up, causing her breasts to bounce more than she was used to.

"Man, running that program always takes forever," May mumbled under her breath as she headed out of engineering. "Hey James, you want to grab some lunch?"

"Sure."

As May walked down the corridor towards the mess hall she noticed how much her ass jiggled. She started to feel embarrassed but then remembered that it was only James who saw her.

'He knows what I look like anyway!' May thought to herself while watching beside him.

They both went into the mess hall. As soon as the entered they saw the First Mate Beth sitting by herself eating another salad.

"Hey May! You finished quicker than I thought?" Beth said to her.

"Yeah," May replied. "I think I have everything sorted out here so I figured I'd grab a bite myself. Do you want something?"

James offered, "I'll go with you."

James noticed Beth looked different than usual. She was the youngest out of the captain's crew. But she didn't look 36 anymore, she looked like she was in her mid 20s, and with her body seemed to have some A cup breasts under her jumpsuit. She used to be a twig. Her face was also fuller and her nose narrower. She had a wider set of hips and her legs were longer.

"Oh! Can you grab me another salad? They're really hitting the spot right now." Beth said while James grabbed the salads out of the refrigerator and headed to the corner where she was sitting.

After a few minutes of eating, May started to notice the changes happening to her. 'Hmm? My tits seem perkier,' May thought. The difference was subtle, but there was no doubt about it. She wore a bra when she worked on the ship, but with the added weight they felt heavier now. "Haah... I think my period is going to start soon?" May said to herself.

"You okay May?" Beth asked her.

"Huh? Oh yeah. I just noticed my body feeling off. I'm probably getting my period," May replied to her.

"Ah, I see," Beth replied with a knowing look. "Did you take your birth control pills this morning?"

"Uh... I'm 39 Beth, I don't need to take them. And I haven't taken them for years."

Beth smirked at her. "Well, honey, we're all going to have kids someday!" Beth exclaimed.

"Pfft! Only if I was as skinny as you Beth!" May joked.

But the joke wasn't lost on Beth. 'She always thinks she can't get a guy? I bet she's still got the hots for James.' Beth thought to herself as she looked at James who couldn't stop staring at May breasts. 'I wish I had breasts like May! Then I could have a man like James! Haah.' Beth thought to herself.

'Oh? James is teasing me? Let's see how he likes this!' May thought.

May looked over at James and smiled. "So, how long are you going to stare at my boobs?" May asked him.

"For as long as it takes," he replied.

"Huh!?" May wasn't expecting that response as her heart rate spiked up a notch.

"Yeah..." James said looking embarrassed, "I guess I like them more than I should."

James didn't know what came over him. He never thought he was attached to older women before today.

'W-What should I do? I've never been hit on before!' May thought nervously. She thought she was feeling excited but her body was also changing as well, with the gray in her black hair starting to disappear and grow out. She saw the strange growths developing on her thighs and hips. 'No! Why is my bra so tight? I hope it's just my imagination.' May thought she could tease James so he would get shy and nervous but it was the opposite.

"Haha. You look like a kid yourself James staring at me like that. How old are you anyway? " May tried teasing him again.

"Twenty nine." He replied.

May laughed at his response. "Whoa, well you have aged well then because you look like a 19 year old! Phew, it's hot in here. Can you turn down the heat?"

"Sure thing," James replied as he turned the thermostat lower.

"Thanks," May said. But May was lying about being hot. The temperature was suddenly colder, making her shiver. Her nipples were hardening up as well as Beth's.

"Why are you two acting so weirdly, like you're flirting all over the place?" Beth said.

May did a double take when she saw Beth's changes. Since she was paying so much attention to James she didn't notice that Beth looked like a 20 year old and her breasts were B cups now.

"I'm not sure. I don't think we are flirting," May said, looking at her own breasts as she wondered why they were growing larger and darker.

"It looks like you are too!" Beth commented. "Look at your nipples, they're getting hard. Look at mine!"

"That's normal for this kind of situation," May said, still wondering if everything was happening to her was real or if she was imagining things.

"Well, whatever it is, it's making you both horny," James said as he pulled both the girls on his lap.

"Hehe! James, I didn't know you had all these muscles under your jumpsuit?" Beth said, rubbing up against his crotch.

'This isn't my imagination! James looks like a teenager! What's going on?!' May thought.

"Let me help you with those hard nipples of yours," James said, kissing Beth's neck as he reached around her and May's back

"Oooohhh..." Beth moaned as she felt James' hand brush her breast through her t-shirt under her jumpsuit. "You're such a bad boy, touching your superior like this!"

"I do what I want." James replied.

Beth was moaning louder and louder. She couldn't believe how turned on she was by having James touch her there. She could feel her own pussy getting wetter and wetter.

Meanwhile, May was also feeling very aroused. She wanted to break away from James but couldn't when he came out of nowhere to give her a kiss. She found herself leaning closer to him as she slid her hands up and down his arms. She moaned softly into his mouth as she felt her own lips getting moist from the spit that they were sharing. If May could only see herself, she would be able to tell that her age has regressed down to a 25-year-old as her skin and black hair had returned to its natural state or better.

"James, let's go somewhere more private," Beth whispered into his ear. "I don't know why, but I need your cock right now."

"If you insist…" James said, sliding off his seat and carrying Beth and May in his arms.

"Eeeck! James how are you so strong?" May exclaimed, looking up at his face. She felt like she was being carried like a child as he had one arm under each girls' butt.

"I'm built for it," James said, moving down the hallway and out of sight. "Watch your head!"

"Hehe! You make me feel so young again James." Beth said, pressing her body against his as he walked.

"Where are we going, James?" May asked.

"My quarters," James answered simply as he began to move faster. Until he arrived at his room.

"Here? But…your quarters—" May said, breaking the silence.

"Don't worry about anything. Just relax and enjoy yourself. We have an entire day ahead of us!" James said, throwing open the door and tossing them onto the bed.

Beth's beautiful long blonde hair spilled out from under her cap as it grew from a short cut to mid length. Her breasts were no longer small and tight, but rather larger and rounder. The difference between her two forms was almost unbelievable as she felt younger than ever. A smile spread across her face, making her even more beautiful.

May was wearing a loose white shirt and a jumpsuit that no longer can stay zipped up to her growing chest. She felt her new body begin to change as her large breasts pushed up against the material of her shirt with her poor bra fighting to keep her growing breast in place. She had grown taller and her long black hair fell down over her shoulders halfway down her back.

Beth and May went through puberty, her skin became healthier and clearer. Beth’s hair turned from brown to blonde. They both noticed their hips getting wider and their waist shrinking. Both felt a stirring sensation inside. The parts of their bodies that had been dormant began to awaken. It was as if something within them had come alive. Something different, yet familiar.

They both smiled, basking in their youthfulness.

'This can't be a dream right?' May thought to herself as she looked at the First Mate who looked like a 19 year old with her gorgeous blonde hair D cup breasts that forced open her jumpsuit, and some wide ass hips.

"Beth? Y-You look like a teenager! We should report-" Beth stuttered, just before she felt a hand slide down her thigh.

"James…" May mumbled, looking at James.

"It's okay Beth. I promise we won't tell anyone," James said as he reached around her waist and grabbed her other hip.

"Oh…yes…" Beth murmured, feeling a tingle in her loins as he slid his hands further up her thighs. "I haven't felt like this in years!"

*Rip!*

One by one, the changes began to take effect. First, Beth's breasts swelled and rose higher on her chest. At the same time, her hips widened and her butt grew rounder and firmer as the rear end of her jumpsuit ripped open.

"Damn…" Beth whispered as she felt the surge of desire run through her body. Then she felt a tingling sensation in her pussy.

As for May, her dark hair darkened to a deep jet black, her eyes changed from blue to a piercing emerald green. Her cheeks filled out and her face became more defined. She felt a stirring below, and tried to ignore it, but as the urge to masturbate grew, so did her need to satisfy her raging arousal as her jumpsuit gave her camel toe.

"Fuck me…fuck me hard," May moaned softly as she felt another wave of desire wash over her.

James smirked and moved his hand up to May's jumpsuit as he rips a hole in the front of her crotch. Then he moved her black thong aside as he brought his fingers down on top of May's clit.

May's eyes shot open as she cried out in ecstasy, her eyes rolling back in her head and her lips parting.

'This is what I've been missing for years!!!' May thought to herself as she writhed under the touch of her crew mate.

"J-James, don't leave me alone!" Beth pleaded while she was laying next to May. Playing with herself as she watched the second crew member cop a feel off May.

"Yes…Yes… Touche me James," Beth whimpered as she saw James move his attention to her body, mainly her big boobs that strained against her t-shirt. His hands were going all over Beth's torso and then he ripped her top apart, revealing Beth's big tits and even bigger nipples.

"James…" Beth moaned, her hips buckling at the sight of the large bulge straining against his pants area.

James looked over her de-aged sexy body and grinned, "You're such a hot piece, Beth. You make my cock harder than steel."

Beth moaned softly, "M-me too, James…please…"

"Okay…" he said as he unzipped his jumpsuit and let his huge erection spring free. Gone was the fat that used to be on his body; instead there was an athletic physique and muscles. He stroked himself, feeling his blood flow as the pre-cum lubricated his shaft.

"Please…" she begged as her hand went to her own pussy, already wet from being turned on.

'How is that monster supposed to fit inside Beth!? Wait! Fuck that! How’s that thing going to fit inside me!?' May thought while she had conflicting emotions when watching Beth getting ready to take on this stud.

"Oh yes…" Beth moaned as she began to rub her fingers around her slit, finding her clit and sending waves of pleasure through her body.

Then May's hand slid between her legs and found Beth's pussy, rubbing the former 36 year old woman's pussy lips, her thumb sliding into the wet warmth of Beth's pussy. James could no longer wait as he pushed his monster cock slowly into Beth's body.

Beth's eyes shot open as she gasped at the sudden intrusion. The sensations of his cock invading her body, along with that of May's fingers on her clit sent shivers throughout her body.

"Ooohhh…" Beth moaned softly, her other hand going to her mouth to cover up the sound of her moan.

'Oh God! Look at Beth! She loves it! I never knew how fun it was to tease her. Mmmmmmhhhh!' May thought as she rubbed more of her finger into Beth's pussy while getting rocked by James.

The first time James entered her, he was surprised at how tight she felt and wondered if he'd ever be able to penetrate her fully. But after just a few thrusts, he had no doubt that he would.

Her breasts jiggled and bounced as James drove his cock deeper into her body, feeling the heat of Beth's insides writhing around his shaft.

"Fuck!" James exclaimed as he felt another orgasm building up in his balls.

Beth's eyes shot wide open as she realized what was happening. 'I'm going to cum so soon!?' she thought. "Cum for me, James," she pleaded.

"God, you're fucking tight, Beth…" he grunted out.

"Yesssss…fuck me…" she demanded.

His hands pulled her ass cheeks apart, exposing her asshole as he slammed into her over and over again. "You want my cum, don't you?" he asked quietly, driving his cock deep into her pussy.

"Yes, oh yes…" Beth answered breathlessly.

James was amazed at how much pleasure he was giving her. It took a lot of willpower to keep himself from thrusting faster than he did, but he wanted to make sure that it was as pleasurable for Beth as possible. He wanted to get her and May pregnant with his child. And he might have succeeded. His cock was as hard as stone now and ready to go off.

"Go on, Beth…" James urged her.

She was about to answer when she felt something warm. A blast of white hot ecstasy ripped through her body like lightning. She screamed, but then followed it up with a louder scream as her orgasm washed over her.

"AUNGH!" she cried out. "GOD! YESSSS!"

Beth's legs were trembling as she tried to catch her breath. As her knees went weak while she lay there on the bed.

"Holy shit…" she heard May say.

"Is she alright?" James asked nervously.

May turned away from her to check on Beth, only to see that she was still gasping for air. "Ahhhh…" she gasped.

"That was intense," Beth said, turning her head back towards them. The sudden movement made her dizzy.

James smiled at her and bent down to kiss her gently. "Did you enjoy yourself, Beth?" he asked softly.

She nodded with a smile and kissed him back. "It's been too long since I had sex." She looked around at everyone else in the room. "So May are you going to take James' cock or are you going to let me have him?"

"What? But I'm smaller than you. James would tear me-mmmmmmhhhh!?" May was interrupted by Beth kissing her.

"Take it, May," Beth told her, smiling broadly. "We all need some release right now."

"Are you sure? You know we haven't done anything like this before," May protested.

"Come on, May. We're grown adults here who love each other. Plus you always talked a big game about being the best at sucking men off, or was that all tall?" Beth asked patiently.

'No! Why did I shoot off my mouth like that?' May thought with panic in her eyes.

"And James will do everything you ask him to. Now hurry up and suck him off. Hurry, before you miss your chance." Beth laughed.

May was shocked that Beth could be so casual about what just happened, but she put that aside for the moment as she got up onto her knees. "I can't believe I'm giving you head! I've never done anything like that before. Ever. But I'll try… I won't let you down, James."

"Good. Because if you don't give me your best, I might have to discipline you." He grinned.

"Like what? What's your disciplinary technique?" May asked excitedly.

"Well, I think it's time to find out." James said as he placed a hand on May's beautiful jet black hair.

"Oh God! James is guiding me to his monster dick! What do I d- Oooohhhh!'

May didn't realize it, but she was already licking the tip of his cock. Then she took him deeper inside her mouth with ease. James moaned loudly as she did so.

'Fuck me. I never knew how good deep throating was. Sooo goooooood!'

"Ohhh! Fuck!" Beth cried out, watching May's lips and tongue working on James' hard shaft.

"Fuck yes," he groaned as May deep throated him again, pushing his cock between her teeth.

It was at this point May's breasts were in pain as her bra was digging into growing tits.

Beth reached over and began removing the jumpsuit top then ripped off her shirt to see the lil fitting bra. So she started to move the straps from May's shoulders. They fell away and her breasts bounced free. The girls were much larger now. Her nipples were pink and they hardened instantly upon being free from her bra.

May's mind was going a hundred miles per minute as she wondered how long this was going to last. How much damage she was about to do to her body, or if she would die from sex overload.

Beth was getting horny watching her friend sucking James' cock so fiercely she needed to do something.

"Ohhh fuck yes," Beth moaned as she lowered her head between May's legs and began to eat her out.

'B-Beth!? What are you doing? You can't do that!' May thought in confusion.

May's pussy was dripping wet as Beth used her fingers to stroke and massage her clit. She moaned loudly as she continued to watch May's lips bobbing up and down on James' cock. It seemed to her that May had no gag reflex.

"James… Fuck me…" May whimpered as she closed her eyes tight. 'This isn't happening. This is only a dream.'

But still, May could feel the heat radiating from between her legs as Beth ate her out. Soon, Beth began to moan louder and faster against May's pussy.

"Aunh! James, she's ready for your cock! Put it in her! Ohhhhh!" Beth cried out as her orgasm ripped through her body like a lightning bolt.

Even though Beth was moaning, there was still plenty of room for James to pull his cock out of May's mouth and spun her about so he was behind her. He grabbed her hips with both hands and pushed his cock inside her.

"Aahh! J-James this is my first time!? Please don't hurt me!" May cried out.

"Shhh." James whispered, his voice deep and husky as he fucked her. "I won't hurt you. You're safe. Your body is changing but don't worry. I'll take care of you. Just relax and enjoy yourself."

As soon as James said those words May felt a wave of pleasure wash through her entire body. She felt the pressure in her stomach subside and the throbbing in her head cease.

'Aunh! Words can't describe how amazing this is! Aungh! I wish I did this early in my life! Maybe I wouldn't have been such an uptight bitch,' May thought.

Then she gasped, "Ooooh! OHHHHH!" as her pussy clenched around the shaft embedded within her. Her whole body tensed and her eyes rolled back as she came hard.

At last, he felt the familiar tingling in her womb as he moved slowly in and out of her. May looked over at Beth who was sitting on the edge of the bed, watching him. She could see her nipples were rock hard as she watched him fuck May.

He reached forward and grabbed a handful of Beth's ass, pulling her closer to him. He leaned down and kissed her, feeling the softness of her lips. They both moaned softly together. Then he slid his tongue into her mouth, tasting the sweetness of her saliva.

"You taste wonderful," James muttered as he moved to sit next to her. "Why are you so surprised?"

Beth blushed slightly, "It's just… I'd never expected someone to fuck me without asking. It feels wrong."

"No it doesn't. You're a beautiful woman. Your body is perfect."

"Thank you, I guess. But why does it feel so good? Why am I enjoying this so much?" Beth asked.

As Beth was questioning this crazy situation May's body started to get younger as she was hit with a pink wave of energy that no one could see or even detect. As the pink wave passed, May turned from a mature woman into a teenage girl. Her breasts grew larger, her hips widened, her waist shrunk, and her butt thickened. The her face became rounder, she had more freckles and her hair started to get curly as she turned into a 16 year old young lady.

"Aungh! My head feels dizzy! What's happening!?" May's voice was an octave higher. While she was getting fucked by James, May's mind was screaming in fear.

James laughed, "Relax, baby. I'm going to teach you how to have fun like all the girls do."

May looked up at him, her eyes wide and frightened. While her mind started changing into a teenager again, her body was becoming a young girl. In less than half a second, May went from being a sexual dynamo to a nervous schoolgirl.

"I don't know what's happening to me!" May shouted.

Her voice was now a soprano. She didn't understand what was happening to her, but she knew that something was very wrong.

James grabbed a hold of her shoulders and pushed her down onto the bed, straddling her. Suddenly he was kissing her deeply as his hands ran over her body.

When their lips parted, he whispered to her. "Don't worry, you'll soon learn how much pleasure you can get."

James' fingers began to caress May's body. All the while, she was growing younger as her skin smoothed, her hair got darker and longer, and her breasts grew fuller.

As James continued to fuck her pussy, her mind was still trying to comprehend what was happening to her. So far, she felt no pain, only ecstasy. And although she couldn't remember anything about herself, she did know one thing – James was giving her the most amazing sex she'd ever experienced.

Suddenly, she was aware of a high pitched voice in her ear. "Oh my god! Oh my god! I'm so fucking horny! Fuck me!"

May looked up and saw a mirror of herself as a teenager. A beautiful teenager that she never was. She knew this was not normal and needed to say something about this. When she tried to speak, the words came out as a high-pitched whine.

James laughed, "You're horny, aren't you?"

His hand cupped her tits, making them swell further.

"Do you want me to fuck your brains out?"

May nodded and moaned.

"Great! Let's get you off then," said James as he positioned himself behind her.

He kissed her neck, dragging his tongue along her collarbone. Then suddenly, she felt the tip of his cock push inside her.

May's eyes opened wide as a wave of pleasure coursed through her body. She was gasping and moaning and cumming. Her mouth fell open; she had forgotten how good it could feel to have a man inside her.

James thrust faster, pulling her head back by the hair, so he could lick her neck. His other hand was squeezing her ass cheeks.

"Yeah, baby! You like being fucked by a man? It feels so good when you moan and scream. Do you like having a big hard dick inside you?" James asked.

It took some effort for May to say, "Yes!"

"Good! Because I'm going to give you all I've got."

Then he slammed into her, pushing her legs against her shoulders.

For a moment, she thought that he would rip her apart. But there was no pain, just a powerful feeling of fullness spreading from her pelvis to her stomach.

"AUNGH!"

Her thoughts were interrupted by another shriek and a violent orgasm. As the girl squealed, her mind cleared enough for May to notice something else.

"Oh my god!" she gasped. "I don't ... I can't believe... I am..."

Struggling to think, she realized that her breasts were huge. They must have been double Ds before, but now they were bigger than her head! And pink energy was entering her belly as it got round, stretching her torn T-shirt taut over her midriff. She was pregnant and the pink energy was speeding up as she looked like she was in her second trimester already.

And then she remembered who she was, the engineer of the Sunray and what she was supposed to do which would be alerting the Captain about what has been happening to them.

"We need to leave," she gasped.

But James was still driving into her, grunting and moaning as he pumped his seed deep inside her fertile womb.

***

After a moment, her mind snapped back to reality. The pink energy left her stomach and she was herself again.

"Oh my god!" she exclaimed as she saw that Beth and James had become teenagers.

"No fucking way!" cried May. "You guys are supposed to be adults! What happened?"

"Don't worry, baby. Just relax and let yourself go," James said.

With that, Beth began to feel the same pink waves of energy as May. Beth's body was changing too. Her legs spread wider as she reached for the bed, and then her hands gripped the sheets as if strangling herself.

"Oh my god!" Beth cried out as she felt her arms and legs become longer. Her body shook and trembled as her muscles tensed up, turning her into an athletic young woman that she never was.

"What's happening to us!? What's happening!?" Beth moaned as herself started coming back.

In less than a second, Beth became a young 16 year old to match her fellow crew members. They were all teenagers, still confused about what was happening to them.

Beth seemed to have a clear mind.

"Stop it! Stop this madness!" Beth demanded as she got off the bed. "We're grown adults, damn it! We can't just turn into a bunch of horny teenagers. James I ordered you to-!"

"Shhh..." James cut her off.

He smiled down at her, "You'll enjoy it. Trust me."

"No!" Beth exclaimed.

James grabbed the front of Beth's chin and pulled her close. He kissed her hard and passionately, thrusting his tongue deep into her mouth. Their tongues wrestled against each other as she struggled to break free of his grasp. But then the young woman gave in. She froze up, like her mind was not in control anymore.

"Ahh...!" Beth gasped as she kissed him back.

Her mind was beginning to change as well, and Beth was feeling younger and hornier than ever. She was no longer the mature first mate of the Sunray, but instead a young teenager with uncontrollable hormones.

"Relax, baby," James whispered. "Trust me. Let us show you how to have fun."

His hand slid up her leg. It was smooth and soft, like silk. And when his fingers grasped her crotch, Beth could feel her insides pulsate. Her pussy quivered and twitched.

"I want you to cum for me now," James told her. His voice was so sensual that Beth's heart beat faster and her breathing quickened.

And Beth did as he said. As her mind grew more juvenile, her body began to move without her permission. Beth's hips rolled back and forth, grinding against his hand as she tried to resist. But she couldn't even think clearly enough to tell him to stop.

"Aunh! James!"

When she finally climaxed, Beth's body shuddered and convulsed. Tears streamed from her eyes, and she leaned against him, unable to speak or think clearly.

But when her orgasm ended, she found herself looking at him with wide eyes. "What...just happened?" she asked.

"It's okay, baby," James whispered. "That was only the first time."

"First time?" Beth repeated. "Oh my God!"

Beth noticed she too was pregnant just like May was. There was some kind of odd sense inside her head; she had a sensation that something great was about to happen.

"Now, it's your turn, baby," James informed her.

Beth looked at him blankly. "What do you mean?"

"You two are caring my children now. I'm going to take care of you too."

As soon as James put his hand on her stomach, Beth felt a sudden jolt. Her eyes shot open and she cried out, "What? No! Don't touch me there!"

But it was too late. The pink ore was already affecting her unborn child and suddenly she was experiencing the same sensations as May.

"No!" Beth screamed. "Stop! This is happening too fast!"

James smiled, "Baby, we're all young again – let's have some fun!"

Then, as if by magic, May's and Beth's belly began to swell, and their breasts grew heavier. They were both shocked and confused, but then they realized that this was exactly what the pink crystal did. It changed them back to teenagers in every way possible. They were going to become teen mom's who would bear James' babies.

They weren't sure whether they should be happy or sad. But as soon as Beth's pregnancy peaked, she knew that the pink ore must have been responsible for all these strange things that happened. Started after they brought that thing aboard. And she was having trouble thinking of a way to get rid of it before anything else went wrong.

May and Beth were helpless under James' strength and libido. Their bodies trembled and shivered when he touched them. His hands caressed their breasts. Then his fingers slid down their sides. Before long, he was fondling their bottoms. He pressed his erection into their bellies, feeling the heat radiating from their skin.

"You two look so sweet together," he said, "I always wanted two beautiful girlfriends. Now, you've given me everything I ever hoped for."

May and Beth couldn't believe that they were excited at the opportunity to be mother's to his children.

"I can see why you call yourselves the dream team," he teased them. "If only our captain could see us now."

The pregnant teens were squirming under his touch. Both of them were growing wet between their legs. But they dared not respond directly. If they did, they'd be lost forever as teenage girls.

"Okay, baby girl," he said, taking off her shirt. "Let's get you out of these torn clothes. You'll need to wear something more comfortable on your big day."

He lifted her arms over her head and removed her shirt. "And don't worry, I'll keep your precious cargo nice and warm."

Then, as if by magic, her nipples hardened and they became pointy. He pinched them lightly and the twins jerked against his palms. "Ooh, you feel like a pair of plums."

When he had taken off Beth's panties, she felt her face flush. Her breasts were huge and heavy, pushing up against her chest. The flesh was firm yet soft, with puffy hard nipples that pointed straight at him. James licked each one in turn, flicking his tongue around the tip. "Mmm, little milk maids."

He kept sucking on her erect nipple until she was gasping with desire. A moment later, May's other breast was being treated the same way. They both moaned softly as they enjoyed the sensation. After a minute of James' teasing their breasts started licking a white liquid from their nipples.

"We're going to make such wonderful parents," he told them. "But first, my cock needs some attention."

He kissed them gently and put his hand on their swollen stomachs.

"I'm lactating!? But I'm too old to be a mother?" Beth exclaimed, not knowing that she was actually 16 years old again.

James nodded and began sliding his hand lower, feeling the soft swell of their bellies.

Beth's mouth opened wide as he touched her pussy lips, then slid his finger inside her.

"You're both lactating because you're pregnant," he replied, "and because I want to fuck you."

Beth and May gasped. It was too much. As his fingers dug into their hips, his penis was sliding into them as their lactating breasts pressed against his belly.

"Oh god!" Beth cried, "You feel so good! Please, continue... please..."

James responded by pumping his hips forward, driving deeper into her. She was hot and wet, opening up to him eagerly.

"Are you mine Beth!? Ohh!" James moaned as he plunged deeper into her.

"Yes! Yes! Mmmm! I'm yours James!"

May reached down and took hold of her own pussy, rubbing herself as she watched Beth's reaction. And as James drove himself deep into Beth's body, she found she was wetter than ever before.

"OOHH! I'm your what? MMMM!" James grunted as he sank into her. His hips pushed forward, shoving his thick shaft into her womb. Her muscles clamped down on him, sending jolts of pleasure through his groin.

"AUNGH!!! I-I'M YOUR GIRLFRIEND!!!" Beth screamed out, her voice shrill.

It was just like her dream she had of loving a boyfriend. Only this time, it was happening and she did not stop him. She wanted to do anything he asked her – anything at all.

"MMMMHHH! GIVE ME YOUR LOVE BETH! GIVE ME CHILDREN! I'VE ALWAYS WANTED TO BE A FATHER AND NOW YOU'RE GIVING IT TO ME!!"

In response of James’ roar, she felt his balls churning.

"AUNGH! AUNH! YES! JAMES! I'LL GIVE YOU EVERYTHING! I'M YOUR WOMAN! I'D DO ANYTHING FOR YOU! I'M OLDER THAN YOU ARE! BUT I'M STILL GOING TO SUCK ON YOUR COCK WHILE WE MAKE BABIES!" Beth suddenly arched her back, her arms reaching for the ceiling. Then she gasped in ecstasy. "Oooooh! You're cumming inside me! I love it! God, I love it! I feel young again! I never want this to end!"

"God, you're so tight!" James groaned as he came. He had been ready to pull out, but her squeezing around his shaft made him unable to stop himself from ejaculating. The thick liquid spurted into her, filling her up until there was nothing left to pump into her.

"AHHHHH! OH GOD! DON'T STOP MAKING ME COME!" Beth yelled as her eyes rolled up from the climax.

With a final shudder, James pulled out of her.

Beth laid back onto the bed, sighing as she wiped her face with her hands. Her breasts were still full and firm, even though James was done with her for the moment. He looked to May who was playing with herself from what she saw.

"Hey, honey," she said as she turned to look at him with passion in her eyes.

May's eyes went wide when she realized what she'd said. "Oh shit! Shit! I mean...it's okay if you don't wanna...um..." She ducked under the sheets, trying to hide her embarrassment. "I can wait."

"Nonsense," James replied as he walked over to May, pulling her back from under the blankets. "You have to make me come now. It's only fair after I been fucking Beth's brains out. I can't neglect you, May."

"But, James, you're tired!" May protested.

"So I am. But that's not a good excuse for neglecting to take care of my needy girlfriend!" James exclaimed, grabbing her clit and squeezing it hard enough to make her squeal softly. His cock twitched in agreement.

May's eyes rolled up. "Yes!" she cried as her body convulsed. Soon, she was done. She sighed happily as he pulled away from her, which was something she didn't do often. Her hand went up to her lactating breasts and pulled her nipples as hard as she could. Spraying her milk everywhere.

"AUNGH! MY BOOBS ARE SO FULL! I CAN FEEL THE MILK RIPPING FROM THEM!" May moaned as she rubbed and pinched her tits.

"That's more like it," James muttered as he climbed into the bed beside her, reaching down to grab her leg.

"It feels so right to milk myself? Aunh!" May whispered as she continued to play with her tits.

James grabbed her other thigh and began to move his hand up and down, teasing her with his fingers. "Why don't we try this?" he asked as his fingertips slipped between her legs, going straight for her slit.

"YES! YES! SUCK ON MY CLIT! MAKE ME COME! I WANT TO FEEL YOU PULLING OUT OF MEEEEEEEEE!" May screamed as she felt the pleasure radiate through her body like an electrical current. In seconds, she came. The orgasm took her by surprise and she couldn't help but scream as it consumed her.

Pulling his fingers free, James smiled at May who was still panting on the bed. "Well then, that wasn't too bad, now was it?" he asked.

"No, it wasn't! And I would do it again," May answered.

"Good," James said, while positioning himself in-between her legs. "Because I'm gonna come inside you, May."

"GOD! DO IT NOW!" she begged, feeling his cock rub against her pussy lips.

"Patience, dear. Patience," James replied, pushing forward and burying himself inside her.

"AUNH! FUUUCCCKK!" May shrieked as he pushed inside her. Even after taking James earlier she still couldn't believe how good it felt to have him fill her up. It was an experience she never wanted to end.

"Ngh... aahh..." May's voice faded as he moved his hips, fucking her faster now.

"OH! Fuck, May! Your insides are tight as hell!" James complained.

"I think you're just getting used to me! I'll get even tighter!" May teased as she reached out to feel his ass. His cock was pounding into her as she tried to squeeze him to the best of her ability.

"Oh god, yes! You're not kidding!" James gasped.

May bit her lower lip and looked up at him. "You want me to cum, don't you?" she asked.

"Yes! Yes! God, I need to feel your walls gripping my cock!" James groaned.

"Then make me your wife not a girlfriend! Aunh! Make me your wife and I'll do everything you say!" May moaned, desperate for release.

"Fuck, you are incredible!" James exclaimed. "I'll fucking put a ring on that finger!"

"Tell me how! Tell me what you want from me… what you expect from me…" May breathed as she gripped the sheets.

James grabbed her hands and kissed her mouth. "I want you to marry me. I want you to be my wife. We can go to the captain and have her officiate it! Oh! MMMM!" he grunted as he held onto her wrists.

"God! Yes! I'll marry you! FUCK ME AND I'LL GIVE YOU A CHILD!" May cried, her body buckling under the pleasure.

With a loud cry, James came hard, pumping his seed deep into May.

"AUNGH! SO MUCH CUM!!!! AUNH! AUNH! HHHEEEEEYYYY!" May screamed as she climaxed along with him.

"Haah! Haah! Fuck how did I get so lucky getting a wife like you May?" James sighed, pulling out and collapsing on top of her.

'Mmmm. It took all these years to finally get a man! I'll never let him go now,’ May thought as she stared up at the ceiling.

"That was such a sweet proposal." May giggled.

"It was damn well better than a flower basket!" James snorted.

"H-Hey, what about me? I want to be your wife too." Said the now shy 16 year old Beth.

"Well I guess we'll have to be married twice then since there's three of us here!" James exclaimed.

"Two wives? One husband! What a great idea!" May agreed. "And if anyone says anything, tell them it's a little tradition the three of us share!"

"May are you okay sharing James with me?" Beth asked nervously.

"Of course, but you have to promise to be my sister. I never had a sister before."

"Damn, I love this family! I'm going to love being a part of it!" James said with a wide grin.

"Yeah, I think I'll like being a sister too," Beth smiled.

"I don't know about you two but I think I can sleep for a week." James yawned as he rolled over.

Beth lay down beside him, cuddling into his side. "You're not mad at me for wanting you, right?" she whispered in his ear, reaching between them to stroke his cock.

He smiled, sighing softly as he wrapped an arm around her. "You just made me the happiest man alive."

"Hey don't leave me out of this!" May said as she joined in on the hand job.

James fell asleep instantly after that.

Then, as if by magic, May's and Beth's belly began to swell, and their breasts grew heavier. They were both shocked and confused, but then they realized that this was exactly what the pink crystal did. It changed them into teenagers in every way possible. They were going to become teen mom's with James as the father. But as soon as Beth's and May's pregnancy peaked, Beth knew that the pink crystal must have been responsible for all these strange things that happened.

It started after they brought that thing aboard. And she was having trouble thinking of a way to get rid of it before anything else went wrong. But the former 36 year old first mate of the Sunray mind was getting dumber by the minute.

"Oh my belly feels so heavy," May groaned, pulling herself up to sit next to Beth. Both young teens began to feel the baby kicking inside them as they looked like they are in their third trimester.

Beth bit her lower lip when she felt her baby moving inside her. It felt so strange because she alway wanted to be a mother but never thought it would happen like this.

"We'll have to go to Danielle, let her check us out," Beth told May as she rested her head against her friend's shoulder. "I think I need some more rest now."

"Me too. Thank you for everything you've done. You're a good friend." May replied, kissing the other pregnant woman on her forehead.

"I wonder if I'm having a boy or a girl?" Beth asked as she laid her head back onto the pillow.

"That's a question only the doc can answer," May responded, squeezing her hand. "But I think it's a boy judging by how strong those kicks are."

"Hehehe, I can't believe we are getting married!?" Beth laughed.

May also giggled as she nodded. "I mean, I thought it would be nice to be married with your best friend, but I never imagined that this would happen."

"James is a beast! I don't think one wife is enough for him!" Beth joked.

"Maybe," May chuckled. "And he's certainly got the stamina to go with it."

"So, where do you want to live once the baby comes?" Beth asked seriously.

"I would like to live on Mars or do you want to stay here?" May asked.

"Mars sounds great! We might even be able to raise our sons there. All we need to do is buy some land and build a house. And then I can give James more babies, hehehe!" Beth giggled like a school girl with the effects of the pick crystal.

"You're such a dork! But I love you anyway." May kissed her softly on the lips. "And we will talk to the doctor about these symptoms tomorrow morning. Plus I'll be the one to give James all his baby, Dork."

******

Chapter Four:

Everything's Normal in the Medical Lab

******

While all the debauchery was happening in James' room. Down in the medical bay Deborah, Danielle and Mike were waiting for the CTE scan to complete on the Captain's hormone profiles. To see if they can find out why Deborah's body was reversing is menopause.

"Are you comfy in there? The scan will take about two hours Captain." Doctor Danielle said to Deborah through the intercom.

Deborah had been very worried about what was going to happen during the scan, until the doctor reassured her that it was perfectly safe. "It's only an energy reading, nothing invasive at all."

"I’m okay, thanks Doctor," Deborah said gratefully, "It’s a little tight, but I’ll manage."

'Jeez I'm too big for this scanner. I’ll have to buy a bigger one, once we get to port,' Deborah thought as she laid inside the CTE scanner.

***

After half an hour of scans, Deborah noticed a pink energy floating in the air. It looked like a mass of swirling particles.

"Doctor, there's something going on," Deborah called out over the intercom.

"Yes, what is it?"

"Something is glowing in the air."

"Hmm? It's most likely the nano bots from the CTE scanner."

"Oh, okay."

The pink ore's energy was slowly entering the Captain's body which caused her heart to race and made her feel dizzy.

"Captain, please remain calm. Or we’ll have to restart the scan again," the doctor replied calmly.

Deborah tried her hardest to keep still while the scan continued. But her loins were aching so much. She could barely think straight.

'God! Is the scanner making me horny? G-Get ahold of yourself Deborah! You're 45 years old. Not some horny teenager. You're captain of a starship! What the hell is wrong with you?'

What the captain didn't know was her overweight body was getting younger and was losing weight from the pink energy. Her gray short hair started to turn to soft strawberry blonde again. And her breast started becoming firm and round underneath her overalls.

The doctor wasn't spared from the pick crystal energy as well with the first signs of her de-aging was her graying red hair tied into a ponytail started turning to bright red locks. Then her eyes turned to amber, and her normal build got pumper and fuller under her jumpsuit and lab coat.

'The scans are about 50% complete. I just need to... to? W-What was it I needed to do after the scan?' Danielle's mind was muddled by the seductive energy that surrounded her. 'Come on Danielle! You're better than this!'

Danielle's thoughts were interrupted by Mike when he came into her office. And for some reason her heart raced to see a handsome young man walking towards her.

'D-Did Mike always look this good? Mmm? Ah! FOCUS DANIELLE!'

"Hey Doctor," Mike said cheerily. "How's the captain doing?"

"She's fine, but the scan is still running."

"You weren't kidding about the scanner taking forever. Haah. I'm getting a little hungry do you want anything?" Mike asked her.

'I could use something? Hmm? I would mind having something manly in my mout~' Danielle tried to shake the weird sexual thoughts from her head.

"No thanks. I'll go get some coffee instead," Danielle replied as she blushed.

"Okay, I'll check back later." Mike winked at her before leaving.

As the door closed, Danielle breathed deeply. The pink energy was causing her hormones to kick in. The doctor began to feel her body tense up, and the room was suddenly getting warmer.

'Is this just me or was Mike flirting with me? I kind of like being flirted with by men again after all these years,' the doctor thought as she tried to focus on her work.

Her hands were shaking as she took another test sample from the specimen she was working on before running into the United Dominion ship. It had been five minutes since she was left alone and she still hadn't finished one of the many scans.

As her loins felt hotter and wetter, the doctor's mind went back to Mike. She got lost in the memory of him looking at her breasts as he walked away. Which made her bite her lower lip that seemed to be fuller than it was before.

Then there was a knock on the door, which caused her to jump. She was so distracted by her thoughts that she nearly dropped the sample she was holding.

"Doctor? Is everything okay?" Mike said through the door.

"Yes, I'm just-"

She was cut off by Mike entering the room. Danielle jumped out of her seat and turned around to face him.

"Oh! I didn't mean to scare you." Mike smiled. "Hey! Umm, I wanted to ask if you'd like to take a break, grab food or something."

"Oh! Yes. That sounds great," she replied as her stomach rumbled loudly. "Maybe be I should have asked you to grab something more than coffee?"

Mike laughed. "I can still grab something for you, Doc?"

"Danielle! P-Please call me, Danielle. You don't need to keep calling me 'doctor'."

"Okay... Danielle. Ah, let's see what we've got here." Mike was going through the terminal to send simple snacks to the lab, making sure that they were healthy enough for the doctor.

After a few moments, he returned with a tray full of food. Danielle was shocked to find that it wasn't just coffee, but also sandwiches, fruits and desserts.

"Wow, thank you!"

"You're welcome." Mike handed her a cup of hot chocolate instead of coffee.

"Thank you," she smiled softly, taking the drink and sitting down in her chair.

'Did he just give me hot chocolate? Hehe. Does he think I'm a kid? Mmmmmmhhhh? It tastes good though.'

He sat next to her at the table. "So, tell me about yourself."

"Well, I guess I'll start with my family. My parents are both scientists who worked on the space station that I grew up in. I used to play with all the young kids there. Then, when I turned fourteen, I decided to join the University of Dione Research. After graduating I became a Freelance Worker to see the galaxy before settling down with a Research Corp. Hopefully find me a special someone to start a family with."

"That takes dedication. And here I am trying to make myself useful, while you're already working on a better life for yourself. I admire that."

"Thanks for humoring me."

They both took a bite from their sandwiches. As they did, Mike noticed something odd. It wasn't that the food tasted bad, but rather that it was starting to taste better than it usually does. Danielle tried some of the coffee Mike brought and found that she didn't like it, but was getting more addicted to the hot chocolate instead, as her throat felt dry. The cocoa had a strange feeling on her tongue, almost as if it was melting.

Her senses heightened; she could hear the faint noises of the air vents, the clacking of keys in the computer, even the breathing of Mike. She began to feel a slight itching sensation and a tingling feeling throughout her body. The sugars were combining with the pink energy that was making her plumper, which made her feel more aroused.

Mike saw how flushed Danielle was becoming. Her cheeks were burning with embarrassment. He reached over and touched her hand. "Are you okay?" he asked nervously.

"Y-Yes. Fine."

"Do you want to take a break? We can go outside the lab or something?"

"No..." Danielle shook her head, noticing that her voice was high pitched and breathy while her body started getting younger, her age regressed by 7 years as she was around 33 years old now.

"I'm fine. Just... I'm a little excited by all this. I mean, I find you attractive and all. But I’m too old for you Mike. You should be flirting with someone similar in age as you are." Danielle said while what little wrinkles she had on her skin were disappearing. As the heat came to her face, her breasts began to swell and become larger. Her breast started pushing against her uniform shirt until it became too tight.

'Is this happening because I'm excited?' She suddenly felt his fingers squeezing her hand. "Oh! Sorry, Mike... I forgot to let go of your hand."

"It's alright," said Mike, smiling at her. "You're just having fun with me, right?"

Danielle nodded. "Yeah, I guess I am." A sudden rush of blood rushed down from her neck to her crotch. 'This is insane!' She hadn't been sexually active since her husband died five years ago, and now she was feeling hot flashes. If only she knew that the reason that she was getting hotter was her body's reaction to the pink energy.

'I-I should finish eating. A-And get back to work.'

As she finished off her sandwich, her hand was still in Mike's. She took a sip of coffee and really hated the taste but forced herself to drink it anyway. 'Was coffee always this gross? Why did I bother to order it?'

"Something wrong?" asked Mike, who noticed that her body was starting to change. He looked down to see that her breasts had grown, her nipples poking out through her shirt. He also saw that the pants area of the jumpsuit was growing tighter around her hips. "Are you okay?"

"Yes!" Danielle answered quickly, blushing. "Just a little dizzy. I think my brain might be working faster than normal."

"Really?"

"Maybe."

"Uh huh. And when I touch you like this?" He squeezed her hand gently. "Does that make you feel better?"

'Mmmmm! His hand feels so strong.'

"Yes," she said. "Much better."

Mike nodded. "All right then. Let's get back to work."

******

Chapter Five:

Deborah’s and Danielle’s Bout with Pink Energy

******

The captain was still in the CTE scanner with her body getting hit with strange energies. She could feel her body changing, becoming younger and more feminine. Her mind was running wild trying to figure out what was happening. "Why am I feeling all of these strange sensations?" She thought to herself. The last thing she remembered when she felt the strange energy push into her body. The once overweight captain was looking like a hot plus size model as her double chin disappeared, her cheeks filled out and her breasts grew larger. "Is this real?" She wondered. "Or was it just an illusion? Something that I'm imagining?"

Her waist fat was melting away and her stomach shrinking. But her hips and thighs had gotten wider and her butt grew rounder. "What's going on? Am I still dreaming?" She thought to herself. As she de-aged to a 25-year-old woman her body began to become even more beautiful.

'I-I think I will need Mike to... to h-help me? With this itch?'

Deborah was beginning to notice that her hands were now soft and smooth. Her fingers were longer and her nails were perfectly manicured. She lifted her hand to her face and ran her fingers along her jawline and neck. Her short strawberry blonde hair wasn't short anymore. It became long and luxurious. The same went for her eyelashes and eyebrows. She tried to see her face in the metal plating inside the scanner, but the metal wasn't reflective enough to see her reflection. If she could, she would see a young girl with long flowing hair, thin lips and pretty brown eyes. Her skin was flawless, her cheeks rosy and her large breasts bouncing beneath her jumpsuit.

"What's going on?" she whispered aloud. She moved her limb around as much as she could in such a tight space and noticed that her joints no longer hurt and she found herself moving easier. "This is crazy." She said to herself. "I haven't been taking care of myself for years?"

'I feel amazing! I don't think I've ever felt this good in my life! Is this because of the scanner?' She looked at her wrist chrono. "So the scan should be done in 20 minutes." She thought to herself while laying on the bed inside the machine.

More pink energy was being pumped into her body, she could feel it pushing its way deeper into her system. Now she was starting to experience something new; she was becoming aroused by the pink energy and the fact that it was pushing her body to become younger in every way. In fact, it felt like she was losing weight and growing taller. "Damn itch is getting worse..." She thought to herself as she reached down to her crotch and touched her erect nipples. "Hmm? I wonder how it feels to have sex?"

In all her life she never had sex with anyone because of her obese issue. Her only outlet was to read novels or on rare occasions she would watch porn for her fantasies about having sex. The thought made her pussy tingle and she found herself imagining the sensation she would feel if she rubbed her finger against her clit. But she always longed for the real thing.

With her fingers in her pants she started rubbing her clitoris through the fabric.

"Oh, wow!" She cried out when her orgasm hit her. "I have never been this hot and bothered before! I-I Aunh! Oohhh!"

As soon as touches her clit both of her nipples hardened and pushed forward from her chest. She closed her eyes and moaned louder than she had ever before as she came again with a small orgasm. And yet her body wanted more.

'Fuck! Can I order Mike to have sex with me? Wait! Where are these thoughts coming from!?'

Her mind was a mess. As much as she tried to deny it, she couldn't help but want to have sex with someone.

And now that she's getting younger, the desire to fuck is only increasing.

Deborah was now a 21 year old adult, standing at five foot nine with larger breasts, and longer legs and arms. Her waist was smaller so she had a nice hourglass figure that showed off her curves.

Her poor jumpsuit was struggling to contain her growing assets and was starting to get stuck in the scanner.

Deborah was now fully aware of just how horny she really was.

***

Back in Danielle's lab room, the Doctor was trying to focus on the scanner that was 20 minutes from completing the captain scan. But her eyes kept wandering over to Mike who was standing next to her.

'This scan will be done in 15 minutes!' She thought to herself. "Okay, stop staring, or he'll notice you're looking at him." She said under her breath.

His muscles were bulging and showing signs of increased strength. His face looked sharper, and his skin was now smooth. Mike has never looked better to her.

He's also looking at her. "Huh?" Mike says.

Danielle quickly turns away. ‘Oh shit, what is my problem? I'm like some teenager ogling a guy. Why do I always go crazy over men!’

If Danielle did a scan of herself. The results would show that she is actually 19 years old now.

Mike responds, "Hey, uh... You don't have to hide your eyes from me. It's cool." As he takes one step closer to her.

"No, no, it's not. I'm supposed to be working here," she stutters. While her body was feeling excitement and fear. And her jumpsuit was feeling really uncomfortable to her for some reason.

She continued, "It's okay. I understand if you don't feel comfortable around me. I mean I am... A old woman, after all."

"Old? What does that even mean?"

"I mean my age. I'm forty years old."

"Forty? I say you don't look a day older than 19."

The doctor's heart raced when hearing that. But regained her calm. 'Well it's nice to hear that, even if it's not true.' Danielle thinks to herself.

"I appreciate the compliment Mike, but I think we can't be together. I'm easily a decade older than you. You should find somebody your own age other than an old hag like me."

Mike pauses for a moment. "I don't care."

He takes another step towards her. "You're a beautiful woman and it doesn't matter to me if you were married in the past or older than me. I want to make love to you."

Danielle looks at him with wide eyes. 'My god, he's serious,' she thinks to herself. Her rational mind was struggling to come up with a reason why she shouldn't let this happen. And then the doctor's heart begins to race again.

Danielle tried to respond but got interrupted by his lips on hers. And they begin kissing passionately. Their hands touch one another.

'Danielle what are you doing!? This is crazy! You're going to get fired!' She tells herself. But her mind is overridden with passion.

They break apart from the kiss as they both catch their breath.

"I don't know what to say Danielle. But if you are 40, you aged extremely well. I'd love to do more things with you."

Danielle sees him take off his shirt. "Ah... M-Mike..."

Mike pulls her close to him. His hand reaches under Danielle's jumpsuit and feels her soft skin. He smiles as he touches her nipples. Pleasure. Shoots up and down her spine. 'Oh God! I've never felt this way before!? E-Even my late husband never made me feel this good!?'

"Hmm, you have beautiful breasts Danielle." His fingers move down to her stomach and then further south.

Danielle's face flushes. "Uh... We Shouldn..."

"Shhh. We don't need to talk right now. I just want to enjoy the moment. Is that okay?"

"Yes!" She says in a whisper. A pink energy was starting to make her hips and breast grow more. What used to be a C cups breast continued to grow until reaching D cup status. And her hips were widening outwards.

"You're getting very aroused, aren't you?"

'How could she answer a question like that with a straight face?' The doctor thought to herself.

"Uh... Yes..."

"Come on Danielle, tell me how you feel."

'It's all happening so fast.' The doctor thinks. She was totally unaware of where this was going. But the pleasure was overwhelming and she couldn't help but give in. "I'm feeling really good right now." She said looking into his eyes.

"Good. Because you're about to get even better."

Mike's hands moved downward to her thighs. He began to stroke her inner thigh.

"Ahhhh, oh my god..." She moaned softly as her mind began to slip away. As the once proud 40-year-old doctor has turned into a 19-year-old horny teenager.

"That's it Danielle, let yourself go. This will make everything better."

Her head nodded in agreement as the pink energy continued to expand between her legs. Her pussy is puffy and tight. Stretching the confines of her jumpsuit for the max.

As Mike's hands explored her body, he finally made his way to her ass cheeks. They were smooth and tight. He pulled her up and kissed her neck. His hands once again reached down to her crotch and he found that her clit was hardening up.

"God, you have such a beautiful body Danielle. Your skin is so soft." He whispered to her ear. His fingers began rubbing up and down the lips of her pussy as his thumbs rubbed over her clitoris through the tight fabric.

"Mmmmmm..." She moans and closes her eyes. Getting lost in her own lustful state. Her rational mind yas trying to scream that this was not natural, but her desires are taking hold.

His fingers slid inside and out of her pussy. Looking at her flushed face, her body was covered in sweat.

"Are you okay? You look a little dazed."

"Oh god! Ohhhhhh..." She looked up at him. "I'm fine. Just feel really good. It's been a while since I've had sex."

He chuckled and then took her hand in his. He guided her to desk. He sat her down and helped her off her feet.

"Let me take care of you."

"Yes, please." She smiled and felt her panties becoming moist.

Mike got closer to her and leaned his face over hers. His lips pressed against hers and their tongues began to touch each other. Their bodies became flush as they continued kissing.

Her jumpsuit could no longer contain her growing assets as they heard a loud rip noise and the front of her jumpsuit split open.

*Ripppp!*

"Eeeck! M-My jumpsuit!?!" She blurted out as she tries to cover herself with her arms.

'H-How am I growing!? Am I getting affected by the same thing the captain is!? We need to- AUGNH!'

She's interrupted by her lover. His tongue quickly pushed its way into her mouth. Her tongue swirls around and fighting for dominance.

"Mmmmm..." She moans as he starts winning the battle for dominance.

Mike rips open the lower half of her jumpsuit revealing her hot pussy and ass.

His hands run up her thighs and he begins to knead her ass. Pulling her closer to him. He starts grinding his cock against her.

"Ahhhhhhh!"

That's all she can say as his thick cock slides inside her wet slit. Pushing it deep into her. She feels her pussy walls tighten up and draw every inch of his shaft.

"Oh my god... I'm going to cum..." She whispers.

His hand squeezes her tit hard and his thumb starts rubbing over her nipple.

"I want you to cum for me. Do it."

"Ughhhh..." She grits her teeth. "Please, make me cum. Aunh!"

"You're almost there. Say my name."

"Mhm... MIKE!" She cries out as her orgasm hits and she huffs out her breath.

"Gahhh!"

She looks at him and smiles. Her eyes glistened with tears.

"Mm! Mmm!" She moans softly as he continues moving in and out of her pussy.

"Damn! Your pussy is so tight," Mike growls and he pulls her close to kiss her again. He notices Danielle's hair had grown quite a bit. The hair tie that was holding her ponytail was barely doing anything to hold her hair in place. It was as if her hair were sprouting from her scalp.

"Ah! Looks like you're enjoying yourself." Danielle said.

"Oh I am. You know what really turns me on?"

"W-What?.."

"Your hair."

"My hair!?"

"Yes. This long beautiful red hair of yours. It makes me feel powerful and sexy making love to a beautiful woman like you. Just looking at your hair makes me wanna fuck you."

'I've been so out of it I didn't notice my hair growing!? What's going on now!? Aunh! What's happening to us?'

Danielle looked down at her own body. Her breasts were definitely much larger than they used to be and she could see her nipples poking through the fabric. Even her thighs had gotten a lot thicker and wider. She also noticed that she was becoming aroused by just being near Mike. Her pussy was tingling and her clit was swollen. With an itch that was deep inside her uterus.

"Oh shit..." She whispers.

Mike chuckles and kisses her neck. His hands reach under her ripped shirt and fingers her stomach. He feels the skin around her belly button stretch slightly.

"Is this real?" She asks. While her hormones are surging, her mind is a little fuzzy.

"It's very real."

Mike rips off her t-shirt showing her poor breast being crushed by a bra that’s way too small for her growing breasts. He reaches behind her and unclasps her bra and takes it off as the overflowing bra flies off giving her much needed relief. There she stands in front of him with no clothes but her boots on and a smile on her face.

"D-Do you like me, like this?" She asks.

"Yeah, I do."

His fingers rub over her bare stomach and he can feel her abs flex beneath her plump soft skin

"Mmph!" She gasps as he presses his palm against her abdomen and then runs it up her neck and gives her ear lobe a tug.

"Ah!" She squeals and squeezes her legs together.

He moves away from her and kneels down beside her and kisses her lips. "Fuck, your hair's making me so hard."

"Please... Please don't make me wait any longer. Take me, please..." She says between gasps for breath.

"I so want to put a baby in you," he says and his hands move up her waist and grasp her ass cheeks. He spreads them wide open and he looks into her panties and sees how wet she is.

"Oh god, yes. Fuck me. Let me have you." She begs.

With a deep sigh he removes the rest of his clothes as he pushes her onto the desk. Then he grabs a bottle of lubricant and drizzles some on her body. He lubes himself up and he aims his cock at her opening.

"Now, I'm gonna take you slow and easy and if you like fast, we'll go faster." He tells her.

With that said, he pulls out his cock. It's much more swollen since they've been exposed to the pink crystal. The tip hits her entrance and he begins to enter her slowly, inch by inch.

"AH!" She cries out as she feels his member pushing through her inner walls.

Mike moans quietly as he pushes deeper into her and she shivers at every thrust. A strange heat was radiating through her body. Her thoughts get consumed with wanting to procreate with this stud of a man.

"You're so fucking tight!" He murmurs as he slides his cock in and out of her. "Do you want me to fuck you hard?"

"Yes! Do it!" She yells.

Mike obeys her command and continues to push forward. As he goes farther, the pressure becomes too much and her muscles tighten around him. His shaft jerks and he groans loudly.

"Oh fuck, I'm going to cum inside you! If you keep this up Danielle." He says and he throws himself over her and grinds his member against her womb.

"Yesssss! Ohhhh... OHHHHHHH!" She screams and her orgasm rips through her body.

He begins to thrust, slamming his cock into her with all his might. And soon they were both coming, shooting their seed into her fertile womb.

'I want his baby! I need his baby!' A thought flashes in her head and she shudders when her body gets younger by another year or two.

'We did it... We made a baby.' thought the now adorable cute redheaded teenager and she hugged him tightly, noticing her abdomen starting to get swollen and her breasts becoming fuller.

After a moment Mike’s and Danielle's minds started getting their clarity back.

"Huh? The fetus is already growing in you? Danielle, you look like a teenager! I don't know what's happening but I like it!" He exclaims and kisses her neck and shoulders.

Danielle laughs as she hugs him back and smiles. She can feel the fetus moving inside her. "I think our baby is going to be special."

"That makes my heart swell with pride!" He kisses her cheek.

*Beep Beep*

The sound from the terminal scanner notified them that the captain's scan was complete.

"Ack! I forgot about the captain's scan." Danielle said.

"Wait up, I'll help you." Mike said.

They both run to the terminal by the console. The results came after a few seconds.

<Captain Deborah DeGracia age -16 years, female, 0 child. Higher fertility rate then 99.9% of all recorded females in the universe.>

<Doctor Danielle Daniels age -15 years, female, pregnant 1 child. Higher fertility rate than 99.9% of all recorded females.>

<First Hand Mike Morton age -18 years, male, DNA in Daniels child. Higher hormone rate than 99.9% of all recorded males.>

Deborah is 16 years old, while Danielle is 15. Both are extremely fertile. They would have to do something if they wanted to raise a family on their own.

"T-The Captain's a teenager!? Wait, how did we get on the scan!? I'm 15!? This is impossible! How did this happen?"

"I-It must be some kind of malfunction." Mike answered nervously and looked at the screen for information. "Let me see."

He looks up at the screen again and sees a list of side effects.

***

Side Effects:

Fertility: High;

Genetic Material: Enhanced;

High hormonal rates: Extremely high;

Impact on offspring: Unknown.

***

Mike thinks for a moment and looks at the screen again.

'Shit! What does this mean?'

'This isn't good,' he murmurs and his mind begins to race as he tries to figure out what could be causing these side effects.

'Maybe there's a virus that's affecting us?'

His thought process gets interrupted when the intercom comes on and they hear a teenager's voice come through.

"D-Danielle? I'm stuck in the machine. My breasts and hips won't stop expanding! My waist is getting smaller and I keep feeling like I need to go to the bathroom. Can you help me!?" Said the teenage Deborah.

"What? Is that the captain? What happened to your voice? Wait? It’s happening to my voice as well!" Squeaked the teen Danielle.

"Oh God!" Said the captain. "My legs, they're too tight and I keep hearing voices in my head."

"Hold on, captain, I'll get you out of there." Said Mike over the intercom. He went around to get into the laboratory where the scanner was. It's been about 30 minutes since anyone's heard anything from the captain.

He open the door to find a sweaty, dirty teenage woman with curly strawberry blonde hair and freckles. She's wearing nothing but a pair of panties. Was stuck inside the scanner. There were ripped pieces of a former jumpsuit all around her and her breasts were swelling up like balloons. Her waist was now narrow and her hips wider than ever before.

'Thank God! Mike's here! Huh? Why’’s he naked! And... And handsome!?' The captain thought to herself.

'Why am I thinking that?'

'Where did that thought come from? I'm 20 years older than him and he's my subordinate!' She scolded herself.

"Captain, are you alright?" Mike asked.

"I-I seem to be stuck in here, can you get me out of here? I have to go..." She stammered and her cheeks flushed a bright red.

"Yes, yes," Mike said as he looked around for anything that could help pull her out of there. He noticed the bottle of lubricant that's used for ultrasounds.

"Here let me slather some of this on you. Hopefully we could slide you out," he said as he pulled out the bottle of lube and poured some out in his hand.

“I-I will owe you one once I get out of this stupid thing.” Deborah said.

"Okay, it's going to be a little bit cold." Mike said to the captain as he reached into the bottom side machine that the captain was stuck in. "Here, try to relax your muscles as much as possible. Let me rub this on you real quick."

He rubbed the lubricant all over her thighs. As she tried her best to close her legs, the motion caused her to moan softly.

"Mm..."

Mike continued rubbing the lubricant all over her body. Her hips began to tremble.

"Uhh..."

As soon as he touched her soft skin, she bucked and gasped. Her nipples hardened her loins were burning with desire.

"Ahhhh!" She moaned quietly.

"Are you okay?" Mike asked in confusion.

"Yeah, sorry I just don't usually get touched by someone so young. I'm normally an experienced woman." She stated. She couldn't see Mike but she could smell his manly sent one thing through the tight capsule.

"I understand. Now relax and let me do the work."

Mike kept rubbing the lubricant on her body until he slid his fingers down to her groin. His hands ran along her inner thigh, making her shiver.

"W-What are you aunh!" She grunted.

"Sorry, please bear with me just a minute more." Mike said as he brought his head closer to her crotch. With one hand, he was still working her leg. With the other, he brushed his lips against her inner thigh.

"Mmm..."

His tongue flicked up and kissed her soft flesh. It tickled and made her squirm. A second later, he slipped his finger into her slit, causing her to gasp and writhe in pleasure.

"Oh God... I think I like this. AUNH!" The captain whispered to herself as was helpless against his touch.

Mike wasted no time in plunging both his fingers inside her, causing the captain's whole body to convulse.

"Ahhhhh! Yesssss!" She screamed in pleasure.

Her fingers clawed at the bedding. Her toes curled. And her tongue hung out of her mouth as she breathed heavily.

After only a moment's pause, Mike repeated the process again. This time, he slid two fingers in her, all the way to his wrist. After that, he used her own juices to smear more lube around her inner walls. Once done, he moved further down and started licking her pussy.

‘W-What the hell is he doing!? Is he even trying to get me out of this THING!?’ Deborah thought as she was helpless to do anything.

"Ahhh!" The captain cried out as Mike's tongue began to lick her wet folds. She tried to open her legs as best as she could within the tight capsule in hopes to let Mike get easier access to her needed loins.

He wanted to make sure that the captain was completely satisfied. Even if his fingers weren't enough.

So he continued to eat her, moving his tongue from her clit to her hole. For a moment, he paused to suck her clitoris between his lips and flick his tongue on it, causing the captain to buck and sweat.

Finally, Mike worked his fingers back into place and he plunged them in deep. "Ahhhhhh!" She yelled.

She felt like her insides were being stretched apart by his cocky digits. Causing her to wiggle in the tight space.

‘I-I need something bigger in me! I need to get out of this thing!’

Even though she was getting close to her limit, the captain didn't want to stop. If anything, she was going to keep fucking him until she couldn't move another muscle.

"Fuck! Mike! AUNGH!" The captain grunted. Her voice was high pitched and raspy.

Mike pulled his fingers out of her slit, giving the captain a chance to catch her breath.

Then he came out the one end of the machine and went to the other side so he could see her beautiful face.

"You're such a sexy woman," Mike said as he looked down at her.

The captain just stared at him dumbfounded.

'N-No one has ever called me sexy before.'

"I don't want to hurt you, but hopefully you're nice and sweaty enough to slip out of this stupid machine. Once we do, I'm going to fuck your brains out until I cum." He told the captain with such confidence that it made her gulp.

"O-Okay, I'll do as you ask. P-Please get me out of here," she pleaded.

"First of all, let me do this." He came closer to her face. His goal was to kiss her those luscious lips of hers. "If you can withstand my kisses, then we'll continue our little game. If not?" Well, that was an easy answer for him.

‘Aunh! He’s kissing me! OH GOD!’

He kissed her hard, pushing his tongue into her mouth. He slipped his hands under her closed armpits and pulled. At first she seemed to be stuck in there but slowly she started to slide out of the capsule under his strength.

Mike wasted no time sliding his hand up the captain's waist, cupping her butt cheeks and squeezing them tightly. As he did, his other hand reached around to cup her humongous breast. He fondled her nipple while he gave the captain his hot kisses.

Over the years, the captain had been subjected to many things. But what was happening now was something that she'd never experienced before. Now, Mike was caressing her breasts and her ass. All while kissing her hard. Now that she was free from the machine, she realized how much she enjoyed that kind of attention.

After several moments of making out, Mike broke off the kiss.

"Can you stand on your own?" He asked her.

Deborah nodded. "Yes, I think so."

"Good. Stand up," he ordered as he walked over to a hydro spout. "Here," he said as he handed her a water bottle. "Drink up, then we'll go through with the next step. Okay?"

"O-Okay..." Said Deborah. But once experienced, the captain sounded more like a timid girl. She's never been like this before; she was always the strong confident leader.

As she was drinking water, Danielle came into the lab wearing nothing but a lab coat since you can fit in a new jumpsuit.

"Oh my God! Captain, you're so young! How is that possible? You should have wrinkles and saggy skin!" She exclaimed.

"Shut up! You old..... Huh? Danielle?" she snapped at her friend first until she realized she was a teenager again. "Danielle... Look at yourself," she pointed to the young doctor baby bump.

"Huh? Oh yeah I'm carrying Mike's child! Eeeck! I'm going to have a kid! A baby!" Her voice was higher pitched than normal, and she looked very happy to be pregnant.

'S-She is having Mike's baby!? But I want to have his baby!! Why did Danielle get younger and cuter when I'm still so old!' the captain thought even though she was almost as young as her.

"You need to stop talking or you will ruin this for me," the captain told her sternly as she was upset about Danielle flaunting her fertility in front of Deborah.

"I'm sorry, I just can't believe it. And here are your test results!" She handed over a tablet containing the results. The captain took them with shaking hands.

She slowly looked over the results and was struck with shock.

<Captain Deborah DeGracia age -16 years, female, 0 child. Higher fertility rate then 99.9% of all recorded females in the universe.>

She cried. "My god! I'm 16 years old! How can this be!?" The captain quickly looks around the room to try to find a mirror. Noticed one in the corner of the laboratory as she runs there.

That's when she saw her reflection. "Holy Shit! I never looked like this when I was 16!? My god, I’m not obese anymore?!"

In the mirror reflection showed a stunning young teenager. She had long flowing hair down past her shoulders, and a thin face with full lips. Enormous gravity defying breasts that were three times the size of her head, extremely wide mother bearing hips and onion booty with thick thighs, a voluptuous sexual teenager that no one could deny her beauty.

"Oh my god! My body! It's so different! What is happening to me?" She ran her hand through her hair which flowed freely. In the past she always cut it short so it wouldn't get in the way. "This is not right. This isn't how I should be!" She panicked.

Her mind was trying to find out why things turned out this way. "Why am I turning into such a hot babe!?" Then it hit her. "The pink crystal!? All the changes started after we brought it on the ship! The pink crystal has to be affecting our bodies!?" The captain remembered the pink crystal glowing with a bright, eerie pink glow. She'd never seen anything like that before.

"We need to get rid of it! We can't let the crew mates touch the crystal! If anyone touches it they'll turn into horny teenagers!"

Deborah looked over to Mike and Danielle who were getting along well together. "Danielle, you stay here and monitor to see if you could find any signal coming from the crystal. Mike, help me move it to the airlock, I can't have this thing massing with us."

Mike nodded and followed the captain. She tried radioing her first mate as they were walking down the hall.

"Beth, can you hear?" She asked.

"..."

"Beth, are you there?"

There was silence on the other end.

"Beth, do you copy!?" The captain kept repeating those words until Beth finally said something.

"Hello? Hello, I can hear you now. Who is this?" said the voice of a younger woman.

"God Beth must have turned into a teenager too." Deborah said while shaking her head.

“If Beth has gotten affected by the crystal, I'm assuming May and James have too?" Mike said while staring hypnotically at Deborah's bouncing booty as they walked through the hallways.

The captain went back on the radio."Beth is me Deborah. We're all being turned into sexy crazy teenagers. We think it's the pink crystal. Can you make your way down to the airlock controls in the bridge?"

"Yes... yes, I'll try… Captain." There was a pause between the two.

'Beth doesn't sound too good! Is she okay?' Deborah thought.

"I'll contact you when I make it to the bridge," Beth yelled.

"Okay, me and Mike are going to get suited up in radiation suits. Hopefully the whole back the effects of the pink crystal."

"I copy that.. See you soon," Beth said.

Deborah and Mike headed for the hazmat room to get radiation suits.

"Computer, can you create two new hazmat suits to fit me and Mike?"

"Affirmative. Two sets will be ready in five minutes."

There was a hum coming from a box where the suits were being created.

"So what are we going to do after we take care of the crystal?" Mike asked the captain with a smirk on his face.

Deborah had no idea how to answer, so she just shrugged and replied with a nervous laugh. "I don't know. I guess we can radio into the colony about the Dominion ship?"

"I was hoping for something a little more intimate? Sadly, I didn't get my chance to fuck your brains out once I got you out of the machine?" Mike said and winked.

Deborah blushed and looked away.

"You're my subordinate, act like it!" Deborah tried to put up a strong front in front of Mike. But she wanted to say, 'Yes, please fuck my brains out,' but instead she shook her head and went to the big box that made the hazmat suits and started putting them on.

Mike just smirked and followed along.

******

Chapter Six:

Dealing with the Pink Crystal

******

After getting geared up and getting to the cargo hold where the pink ore was housed. Deborah and Mike were ready to go.

"Beth, we're at the cargo hold. Are you at the bridge? Can you hear me?" The captain called on the radio.

"I-I'm here. I have control of the airlock from here captain." Beth said over the radio.

"Copy that! Me and Mike are going to attempt to move the pink crystal to the airlock. Standby for further instructions."

"Roger that. Over and out," Beth replied.

Deborah and Mike opened the cargo door. It was a pretty decent size cargo hold able to carry at least 50 tons of different materials and right in the middle was the pink crystal as a ship’s automation cleaning unit put it in the middle of the storage hold.

"Okay, let's get this piece of shit inside the airlock and get out of here." Mike said.

"Right," Deborah answered nervously. "Don't forget to close that door behind us."

"I won't," Mike said and then pushed open the hatch.

Deborah and Mike walked through the hold heading towards the crystal that was about 50 ft away. Once they got within ten feet of it, both noticed that the pink crystal was starting to glow. They stopped and stood there awkwardly wondering if the radiation suit could protect them.

"It's okay, the suits will protect us. This pink energy is harmless, it's just some kind of crysta… uh, crysta…"

"Crystal?" Mike finished her sentence.

"Yes, crysta-crystal. You can touch it without fear of radiation damage." Deborah was trying to reassure them.

"Let's get moving then," Mike said. "We need to get this crysta-stuff inside the airlock and get out of here."

Deborah nodded in agreement. As her suit seems to feel more and more tight around her body. It felt as though her breasts were growing larger and her ass was beginning to increase with each step.

"Come on, we don't want to get irradiated, do we?" Mike asked.

Deborah's answer was cut off by a moan escaping her lips as she took another step forward. It wasn't long after that she tripped on something and fell heavily onto her side. Her breasts bounced against her suit as she did so.

"M-Mike! G-Get the thing out of here! T-The suits aren’t w-working? AUNGH!" Deborah yelled.

"What's wrong? What happened?" Mike asked, rushing over to her.

"I think I'm having an orgasm! AH!" Deborah said and then reached down between her legs where she found her wet pussy in her suit had grown even wetter.

"Okay, sit tight, I'll be right back. Don't go anywhere," Mike said, taking a step back.

Just as soon as Mike stepped back, the pink crystal began to emit a strange energy that sent waves of pleasure through their bodies, but it seemed to affect the captain more than him. The intense feeling of excitement washed over her like a wave washing ashore.

"D-Don't leave me alone with this crysta-thing," Deborah pleaded.

Mike ran over to the crystal and grabbed it. He began to move towards the airlock with the crystal, his pants grew tighter and he suddenly realized what was happening. His dick is growing rapidly into a 12 inch cock. Soon enough, it is already at full mast.

Once Mike reached the airlock, he quickly tossed it in and closed the door.

"Beth, do you read me! The pink crystal is in the airlock! Launch it out!" He yelled into his communicator.

"R-Roger that," Beth replied, "Airlock opening up in 3.. 2.. 1..."

Mike heard the doors opening in the lock as the crystal was jettisoned out into space.

The next moment, Beth's voice rang out again. "Launch was successful. We're clear, Mike."

"Good work. Now that the crystal’s away from us, we can relax finally," Mike said, pushing the button that opened the front of his helmet as he took it off.

Mike notices the captain still lying on the ground breathing heavily in her torn open radiation suit with the helmet off. Even her crotch was soaked inside the suit.

He ran over to her, but before he could reach her, she suddenly caught him off guard and threw herself into his arms and kissed him hard. "I lied earlier! I need you inside me Mike! Can you do me now?" she said.

Mike looked at her in shock for a second, but then decided to agree. "How can I say no to you babe," he said, kissing her back as they undressed each other. "It seems like you outgrew this suit? How about I take it off?"

"Anything for you," she giggled, like an airhead.

Her breasts were as big as ever and her pussy was still very wet from all the excitement. As Mike removed her suit, he noticed how much more her ass jiggles than it used to. It made her giggle.

"I know, I guess I have grown up a little."

"More than a little," Mike said, smiling as he quickly plunged his overeager cock into her.

"AUNGH! Mike! You're so deep inside me. Mmmm... I love it..."

Deborah wrapped her legs around him. Her hands flew down to grasp his shoulders as she thrust her pelvis forward. The mind of the captain only had one thing on her mind and that was fucking. She wanted to fuck him until she couldn't any longer.

"Aunh! You make me feel so young! Aaahh! Fuck me harder!"

In return, he grabbed her ass cheeks and squeezed them hard. He loved the way it felt to have her shaking around in his lap as he fucked her.

"You're so fucking sexy Captain! Oohh! I need to put a kid in you! I want to fill your belly with babies!" Mike groaned against her neck.

The captain moaned as he pounded her faster and deeper.

"YES! YES! FUCK ME! FILL MY TUMMY WITH BABIES! MAKE ME PREGNANT!"

"Then I'll just have to do it soon," he grunted as he slammed his cock into her pussy over and over again. She is no longer the proud wise captain of the space vessel, but a horny teenager with needs that Mike could only fulfill. "Ready to cum, Captain? Ready to give me a baby?"

"Mmm! Yes! Give me a baby now! Make me pregnant!" she screamed.

"Yes, yes! Ohhh fuck!"

His cock exploded inside her. His seed shot out of his dick like a rocket. He held her tight as he filled her womb with his sperm.

As the last drops of semen spilled out of him, he pulled away from her.

'YES! I CAN FEEL HIS SEED! I'LL BE PREGNANT IN NO TIME!'

"Fuck, what a load," Mike said, rubbing his cock up and down her slit.

Deborah gasped as she felt some of his warm liquid run into her.

"Oooh! I'm going to cum!" she cried. "Aunh! I'm pregnant! Aaauunngghhh! Your seed will run wild in my womb! I'll give you lots of kids! All your sperm is fertilizing my eggs!"

Mike smiled at her and shook his head. "You're my woman now, Deborah. I love you and there's nothing that's going to change that."

"I love you too, Mike. Now make me pregnant!"

"Damn right I will!"

And on command Mike's dick spurted another round of hot gooey sperm into her fertile womb.

"Ssssoooooo much seed!!! Aungh! I can feel it running through my body! Sperm is swimming in my bloodstream! My ovaries are making more eggs! I'm pregnant! Pregnant! Ohhhh fuck! I can feel it!" Deborah screamed as the last effects of the pink ore was running through her system.

"That's so hot," Mike whispered to her. "Just wait until you see the changes in our bodies!"

"I can hardly wait," she moaned. And then she suddenly rolled over on top of him and began to kiss his lips. "Now take me to bed. I need to be fucked all night long."

After a few minutes of kissing, with Mike's new strength he was able to pick up Deborah with ease. Wish caused her to squealed like a little girl, "Hehehe! HMMM! I have my man, FINALLY!”

Mike laughed and shook his head. "Ha ha! I’m going to make you proud babe. Now where should I take you captain? How about the bridge?"

He carried her back to the pilot's chair on the bridge of the ship. He mounted her, pushed his cock deep into her pussy. Then he leaned forward and spread her thighs wide open.

"You want to be taken, don't you?" he asked her.

Deborah nodded and smiled at him.

Then he grabbed her legs and put them around his waist, lifting her off the seat and onto his cock. With one mighty thrust, he drove his cock into her.

"Aaaahhhh! Fuck! I'm pregnant again!"

Deborah howled as he pumped his shaft deep into her tight, pink pussy.

"Fuck me hard, you big stud!" she shouted. "Fuck me harder than ever before. Make my belly swell with your babies."

Mike did as he was told and pounded away at her as fast as he could. Her belly was swelling with four fertilized eggs and her body was ready to release more.

Suddenly he felt her tense up and then she cried out, "Ohhhhh! I'm cumming!!!"

For a moment he thought she'd have her baby right there and then, but then he realized that was only one of her orgasmic responses to the pink crystal.

"Ooooh! Ooooooh! Oooooh!" Deborah chanted. It was a chorus of screams as her entire body trembled and shivered for what seemed like hours while her pregnant belly kept expanding and contracting.

Finally her orgasms stopped and her mind started getting clearer. 'Jesus! What happened? It was that pink crystal's fault! The damn stuff was trying to turn us into sluts! But now I'm pregnant!'

Deborah began to panic but then she felt Mike's warm lips pressing against hers. "Don't worry, babe. We'll figure that's out. And if not? I'll be glad to be the father of your child, captain."

'He-He'll be there for me? Aunh? I-I think I love him.'

Mike pulled her into a kiss, which made her forget everything else. As the kiss went on, she felt his cock press against her stomach. "Mmmm..." was all she said with her mouth full of his tongue. His hands ran through her hair, holding her head still so she couldn't pull away from him.

'H-He so strong! I don't care if Danielle is carrying his child as well! Because I’ll make him mine!'

They kissed in silence for a long time, and soon Deborah had another orgasm. This one came suddenly and she cried out as her pussy clenched around his cock.

“MMMmmmmm! AUNGH!?!”

As Mike pulled away, he looked down at her swollen belly and then up into her eyes. "So, are we having a baby?" he asked.

Deborah nodded.

"How many?" he asked.

She didn't answer, instead she just sat there trembling. Then she felt his hand run over her cheek and then he leaned in and gave her a gentle peck on the lips.

"Let's get you to the medical bay," he said. "It's going to take some work to clean you up. And if it's any consolation, I think you look gorgeous even when pregnant. Now let's get moving."

*******

Chapter Seven:

A Maternity Ward

*******

When Mike and Deborah get to the medical bay, the doctor, Danielle, is already examining her and the three other crew mates. "Oh God! You two are going into labor!" she exclaimed.

"James takes Beth to operating table two. I-I will take May on the other one! Get ready to deliver babies!" Danielle called out.

On the second operation table, Beth was going into labor. But instead of it being painful, it was highly pleasurable.

‘Oh God! AH! How is this possible!? MMMMmmm!’ Beth thought as she started losing herself in labor.

"I'm here for you Beth." James said as he held her hand.

"Yesss... mmm... I want it! I want to give you your child James!! OOOohhhh!” Beth moaned out.

His fingers pressed against her lower abdomen, finding her swollen clit. As the head started crowning, James moved his thumb right onto her clit. Beth screamed out and her body shook as her orgasm hit her harder than ever before.

“AAAUUUGGGNNHHH!!!”

"Jesus Christ!" James whispered. "You're fucking incredible!"

Danielle came over to Beth and examined her. "Looks like this one's coming out first!" she announced.

Beth let out a scream and her legs were shaking.

"FUCK! AUNGH! COME ON BABY! COME TO MOMMA!" Beth yelled out as her contractions were sending pleasure up and down her spine

"I can see the head, push Beth!" Danielle ordered.

Beth pushed as hard as she could and the contraction seemed to last forever. Eventually, she cum so hard that it helped push her baby out. It tumbled out and went straight into Danielle's waiting hands. "Congratulations Beth, we have a little girl!"

"Aunh! James! I did it! Haah, Haah," Beth said as she gasped for air.

"You did great, babe. You did great. Now rest, I'll be back. I think May is ready." James said while giving her a kiss.

Beth just not at her head and closed her eyes with a smile on her face.

"We're gonna need to give her a checkup after May. James… Come with me!" Danielle commanded.

May was still on the other operation table and she was also going into labor. She was showing the same symptoms as Beth. She wasn't in pain at all. Just pleasure.

"May, Your contractions are getting stronger and your clitoris is swelling. Do you feel pain?" Danielle asked.

"NO! Oh god! It’s incredible! I don't know what to do. My pussy is tingling and my nipples are so hard! I’M LOSING MY MIND!" May moaned out.

"Okay you should be~" Danielle was interrupted by May's moans.

"AUNGH! I CAN FEEL IT! ALL OF MY ORGASMS ARE COMING AT THE SAME TIME! OH GOD YES! I CAN'T HOLD BACK!" May screamed out as her body shook from another orgasm as the baby started crowning.

"This is insane!? I mean, you're doing great May! Just breathing and you push May PUSH!" Danielle said as she made a quick examination of May. "Damn, this is happening so fast! I've never seen anything like this!?"

"Danielle! Aunh! We know it was that crystal’s energy! MMmmm! Focus ON ME! AUNGH!" May replied with a euphoric smile.

With a push, May gave birth to a perfectly healthy baby boy. The doctor cleaned the newborn off then handed him to May.

James was by May's side kissing her. "You did it, Mommy. Welcome to the family, Matthew."

"Oh, he's beautiful! I love you, James!" May said as she held the new addition to the crew.

Danielle went to check on the first child that was born from Beth. As she cleans it the first child is a girl.

'I never seen a full birthing cycle in less than 1 hour? What did the pink crystal do to us?' Danielle thought. While examining the second child, until Beth chimed in.

"D-Danielle, can I see my baby?" Beth stuttered.

"Ack! Ah! Sure, here Beth." Danielle said as she placed the newly born infant into Beth's arms. Beth looked down at her little girl, "Heather Ann. I'm going to call her Heather."

"That's a nice name," Danielle said as she scanned the baby.

"Thank you, Doctor. All the kids look normal," Beth replied as she rubbed her stomach.

"Ya, let's go over everyone's vitals and get them set up in their own rooms," Danielle said as she gestured for the others to follow her.

Deborah was having trouble keeping her composure. She had been sitting there watching Beth give birth and she couldn't take it. Her pussy was throbbing and her clit felt like it would explode.

'I need to give birth to our child too!' Deborah thought.

"Doctor, I think I'm ready to deliver. I feel pressure and I don't want to wait any longer to have our baby!" Deborah exclaimed.

"Huh!? You're pregnant too? Wow, well hurry up then!" Danielle said as she checked on the baby's heartbeat and found not one but four heart beats.

"Captain? I think you are having quadruplets? How many times did you have sex?... And I want more babies in me!" Danielle asked as she examined Deborah.

"Hehe! Mike is mine and we only did it less that a half hour ago. Whatever the crystal was must have sped up our fetus growth," Deborah replied as she got up and rushed to her medical operating table three.

Danielle was now getting worried about how quickly she was growing as her belly looked like it was in its third trimester.

"This is so weird" Danielle the teen doctor exclaimed as she tried to reclaim her composure.

"Let's get these babies in bed, then I'll finish off the captain," Danielle added as she moved to where the captain was.

"Okay Deborah. Just lay back and relax. It seems like going into labor isn't painful for us anymore. But if you get scared or nervous, just holler and I'll give you a sedative to calm your nerves." Danielle said as she began to check out Deborah's abdomen.

"Mmmmmmhhhh! I can feel them coming!" Deborah moaned as her belly firmed up as she started going into contractions.

"You're doing fine, Deb." Danielle said as she helped Deborah up on the table.

"I'm here for you babe." Mike replied as he stood next to her.

"Ah! Here they come!" The captain yelled as her body went rigid. Then the next contraction hit and she screamed as she pushed out one baby after another.

***

Within an hour, all four babies were born. They were in good health. However, they were all born at the same time and were roughly eight inches long.

"Wow! Four babies! All girls! We did it!" Mike exclaimed as he watched the babies being cleaned, fed and wrapped in blankets. "We should name them."

Deborah nodded her head in agreement. "That's a great idea, but I think Danielle needs your help first Mike."

Mike was confused by what the captain had said. "What do you mean?"

"Look at her. She's going through labor right now," Deborah explained as she pointed to where Danielle was lying on the table.

"I-I'm f-fine! My water just broke, that's all. I'm not dilating yet!" Danielle protested as her panties were being stripped off by Mike as he hurried over to the last operating table.

"Hey! Hey! I'm here for you baby. Just relax and let me take care of you!" Mike pleaded as he held her hand and rubbed her arm.

She looked into Mike's eyes and saw his sincerity. "Okay, honey. If you say so."

"Danielle... I love you!" Mike whispered as he felt Danielle's legs open letting him see a crowning head of the baby.

"Hey James! We’re gonna need another pair of hands in here!" The captain yelled as she came down from the table and staggered towards Danielle and Mike.

"Crap the doc is in labor? Okay I'm here for you. What do you need Mike?" James said as he ran into them after giving his kid back to Beth.

“AAAAAaaaaaahhhhhh!”

Mike could see that the doctor was struggling with the next contraction and he knew exactly how to ease her suffering. "Just push darling, push!"

But he was wrong about Danielle suffering. Instead she was over the moon with pleasure as her cervix opened up, releasing a gush of fluid.

'Oh God!? It feels so good!' She thought as her body began to shake and tremble.

"It's okay, Doc! You can do this. I got you." Michael told her as she looked at him and smiled.

"Aunh! Aunh! Ugh! Ohhhhhh!" Her body shook uncontrollably as she continued to push out the final bits of placenta and then the rest of the baby.

"Here comes the final one!"

Then another wave of power washed over her as the baby slid free.

"Yes! Another girl!" She exclaimed as she looked down between her legs and saw her child in Mike’s hands.

"Mike, it's time to cut the umbilical cord," The captain instructed as she reached for something on the wall.

Mike took the scissors and did as he was told. As soon as the umbilical cord was cut, the baby started to cry after the fluids left her lungs.

"There you go, sweetie. You're going to be fine now. We'll have you in a few minutes." The captain assured the new mother.

James held her shoulders while she was trying to catch her breath as the baby was cleaned, weighed and then wrapped in a blanket.

"I think we should name her…"

"We already named her Jennifer!" Deborah interrupted.

"Jennifer is your daughter's name, you can't be selfish and keep my baby." Danielle argued.

"Hey Deborah let me have the baby?" Mike asked.

Deborah looked at him then handed him the baby.

"Hello baby. Do you want to be with your mom." Mike cooed as he stared into her eyes.

Mike walked over to Danielle and handed her their child. "You can take her if you like. I don't mind."

"Thank you, Mike!" Danielle kissed him gently on the cheek and smiled as she cuddled her precious bundle.

"Know what I should name you? What do you think we should call you?"

"Give her a name that suits her. Not one that was given by an idiot." Deborah said with a grin.

"Ooh, why don't we give her the name Rachel?" Denielle said as she smiled at her child.

Mike smiles at her before looking at the captain.

"How are our four girls doing? Any problems?"

Deborah went back to the medical table where her quadruples were being tended to. "They're just fine. They all have normal vitals and everything looks great."

"Well that's good to hear. But what do we do now? I mean how are we going to report this to the authorities at Gamma Sector Two?" James asked everyone in the room.

"I don't know? I mean they might try to quarantine us and GenTac's will probably do experiments on us and our children. I think we need to go incognito and try to find a runner that can update our IDs. I believe we can finish this shipment without too much trouble if we don't bring any attention to ourselves. Do any of you have any other ideas?" The Captain asked her crew.

"That's a good idea. Let's get on with it. We'll rendezvous with the rest of the convoy at Beta Sector Five and then head into Gamma Sector Two station," Beth said as she was nursing her daughter.

May jumped in, "T-There's one thing I like to ask, captain?"

"Hmm? What is it May?" Deborah said as she turned away from the others.

"Can you officiate for me and James… I mean I'd like to stay in the same cabin as my husband and my son?" May asked shyly.

"Huh? Y-You want to get married?" Deborah asked, surprised.

"W-Wait! I want to marry James too!" Beth cried too.

"Y-You too? I-I mean I can? But don't you find it weird how all this happened?" Deborah asked as she looked around the room nervously.

"I-It does! But I finally have a child with a man I love Deborah. And I don't mind sharing him with Beth. I mean I can barely tire him out by myself and Beth is my best friend." May explained as she blushed.

James just smiled hearing the two women he loves, love him back.

"Well…" Deborah thought about it for a moment. 'I wouldn't mind marrying Mike? And Danielle would be a great friend to share him with? Fine, we'll do it! Hehehe!'

Deborah made her decision, "Okay you two can marry James. While Danielle and I will marry Mike!"

Mike was surprised and Danielle blushed. While the other three were excited.

"Hey! You two are getting married too?"

"Yes, I'm so happy that we all got to share with each other. It makes me feel more a part of this family. Now with that out of the way. Doctor I think we need to make sure that everything is fine on the vital signs before we can get ready to dock at Gamma Sector Two."

And with that the crew go to work checking their vitals and cleaning up the ship as they need to make their delivery to the planet Gamma Sector Three.

******

Chapter Eight:

The Ship in the Shadows

******

While the trucker ship called the Sunray was continuing its journey. There was a stealth military ship about 50 light years away observing them.

This ship was more of an infiltration ship for scouting enemy positions and such. The crew consisted of two people and an AI computer.

The commander: her name is Susan and she's a 35 year old woman. She's slender, has long black hair, blue eyes and is 5' 10.

The co-pilot: her name is Hana and she's a 33 year old woman. She's also slim, has long black hair, brown eyes and is 5' 7.

"Look commander. The crystal was jettisoned for the Sunray's airlock." Hana reported to her superior.

Susan nodded, "Good. Computer, what's the status of the Sunray's crew?"

"The Captain and five others were in a room located forward, near the bridge. They appear to be de-aging into teenagers and it seems the females were affected more by the crysta—"

"Computer, stop. I want you to continue monitoring the situation, but no further information."

"Yes Commander." The computer complied.

Susan nodded to herself, "Hana, send the recovery drone to pick up the object 7112 and have it placed into containment. Make sure it doesn't get damaged or else our mission will fail."

"Roger that Commander," Hana said before she went off to do her job.

Susan and Hana watched their long range sensors closely. Watching the object move toward the airlock. After a few minutes, they saw the drone pass through the airlock and pick up the pink crystal.

"Commander, we should be able to get a visual now. What's your orders?"

Susan took a deep breath, "Stand by for now. We'll only fire if we have to. No sense in wasting ammunition."

"Understood, Commander."

Susan looked over the monitors, until she heard her encrypted radio come alive.

"Commander Susan. Do you have an update on what the effects of the targets are?" A voice came from the radio.

"Yes sir. We have learned quite a bit about the effects of object 7112. It seems that this crystal is an artifact that's capable of de-aging humans to teens and is also responsible for the abnormal molecular changes of our crew. So far, none of them have been harmed by the crystalline energy which is still unknown to our sensors."

"Does it weaken the targets?"

"Negative sir. The males seem to get 4 times stronger and the women become extremely fertile, something we haven't observed before."

"How is the crystal?" The voice asked again.

"We're unable to scan it at this time, due to its energy signature. But so far, we can't detect any negative side effects. The recovery drone has intercepted it and is in the process of returning to our ship. Do you wish for us to destroy the test subject?"

"They haven't kept object 7112. Did they report our decoy ship?"

"Negative sir. From what sound wave our sensors have picked up. They seem to be going incognito? They wish not to be experimented on." Susan said.

"I see. Let them be the commander. You may return to the Wasp. Send the transmission to my desk. I'll inform the Secretary General and the rest of the council members."

Susan hung up on the radio. Looking over at Hana, who was watching the monitors with wide eyes.

"Who did he say he sent that message to?" Hana asked.

"The secretary general." Susan replied. "Now let's see how our test subjects fare."

"Well the women are in labor giving birth," Hana said.

"Great. Gather the last of the data so we can head back to Dominion space." Susan said.

Hana nodded and started gathering the information. As soon as she was done and the drone returned they left to rendezvous with the Wasp.

____________________________________________________

Thank you for reading my story!

Paul Michaels